CIMC Vehicles (Group) Co., Ltd.

ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION

(Considered and approved by the annual general meeting of 2021 on 31 May 2022)

CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS	
CHAPTER 2 BUSINESS OBJECTIVES AND SCO)PE
CHAPTER 3 SHARES ······	
Section 2 Increase/Reduction and Repurchase	of Shares ·····
	n of the Shares of the Company
	hareholders · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Section 5 Transfer of Shares ······	
Section 1 Shareholders·····	
Section 2	
	ings·····
Section 4 Proposals and Notice	
-	
Section 7 Special Procedures for Voting by C	lass Shareholders · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
CHAPTER 5 BOARD · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Section 1 Directors · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Section 2 Independent Non-Executive Director	ors ·····
Section 3 Board ······	
Section 4 Special Committees of the Board ···	
CHAPTER 6 PRESIDENT AND OTHER SENIOR	
CHAPTER 7 SUPERVISORY COMMITTEE	
Section 1 Supervisors ······	
	nmittee · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
CHAPTER 8 THE QUALIFICATIONS AND OBL	
DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, PRESIDENT AND	
CHAPTER 9 FINANCIAL AND ACCOUNTING S	
AUDIT	,
Section 1 Financial and Accounting System a	nd Profit Distribution ·····
Section 2 Internal Audit	,
CHAPTER 10 NOTICE AND ANNOUNCEMENT	······································
Section 1 Notice ······	,
CHAPTER 11 MERGER, DIVISION, CAPITAL IN	
DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION	Verezione, era il ren reboerior,
	and Capital Reduction
Section 2 Dissolution and Liquidation	
CHAPTER 12 AMENDMENT TO ARTICLES OF	
CHAPTER 13 SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES	
CHAPTER 14 SUPPLEMENTARY ARTICLES ···	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

CHAPTER 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article 1 The Articles of Association are formulated in accordance with the Company Law of the

CHAPTER 3 SHARES

Section 1 Issuance of Shares

Article 13 The stocks of the Company shall take the form of shares. The Company shall have ordinary shares at all times. If required, the Company may create shares of other classes according to relevant laws and regulations.

If the Company creates shares of other classes, the order of payment of dividends and other distributions on shares of other classes shall be specified.

Article 14 The Company shall issue shares under the principles of openness, fairness and equality and shares of the same class shall carry same rights.

The is

be the same; the same price shall be paid for each share subscribed for by any entities or individuals.

Article 15 All the shares issued by the Company have a par value denominated in RMB which shall be RMB1 for each share.

Republic of

China.

Article 16 The Company may, with approval from or registration with the China Securities CSRC

SZSE

fer to investors

from foreign countries or Hong Kong, Macao or Taiwan that subscribe for shares issued by the Company.

the above-mentioned regions, that subscribe for shares issued by the Company.

The shares issued by the Company to domestic investors for subscription in RMB shall be referred to as Domestic Shares. Domestic Shares listed on the domestic stock exchange shall be referred to as domestic-listed Domestic Shares. Domestic-listed Domestic Shares listed on the domestic stock exchange, the par value of which is denominated in RMB and which are subscribed for and traded in RMB shall be by the Company to overseas investors for subscription in

foreign currencies shall be referred to as Foreign Shares. Foreign Shares listed domestically shall be d to as

-listed Foreign Shares which have been admitted

Hong Kong Stock Exchange

value of which is denominated in RMB and which are subscribed for and traded in Hong Kong dollars

districts outside the PRC which are recognized by the foreign exchange authority of the State and which can be used to make payment for the share price to the Company.

Article 17 The Company is a joint stock limited company established by overall transformation of CIMC Vehicles (Group) Co., Ltd. by way of investment of audited net assets as at 30 June 2018 into the Company, with a total of 1,500 million shares at establishment. All shares issued by the Company were subscribed by the promoters. The numbers of shares held by the promoters in the Company are determined, based on their shareholding percentages in CIMC Vehicles (Group) Co., Ltd. China International Marine Containers (Group) Co., Ltd., a promoter, holds 664,950 thousand shares, accounting for 44.3300%; China International Marine Containers (Hong Kong) Limited, a promoter, holds 284,985 thousand shares, accounting for 18.9990%; Sumitomo Corporation, a promoter, holds 13.935 thousand shares, accounting for 0.9290%; Shanghai Tai Fu Xiang Zhong Equity Investment Fund Partnership (Limited Partnership), a promoter, holds 252,330 thousand shares, accounting for 16.8220%; Shenzhen Long Yuan Gang Cheng Enterprise Management Centre (Limited Partnership), a promoter, holds 23,160 thousand shares, accounting for 1.5440%; Shenzhen Nan Shan Da Cheng New Material Investment Partnership (Limited Partnership), a promoter, holds 23,160 thousand shares, accounting for 1.5440%; Taizhou Tai Fu Xiang Yun Equity Investment Partnership (Limited Partnership), a promoter, holds 161,602.5 thousand shares, accounting for 10.7735%; and Xiang Shan Hua Jin Equity Investment Partnership (Limited Partnership), a promoter, holds 75,877.5 thousand shares, accounting for 5.0585%.

Article 18

the approval of CSRC and the Hong Kong Stock Exchange, the Company makes an initial public offering of no more than 383,801,955 overseas-listed Foreign Shares (H shares), which are all ordinary shares at par value of RMB1 for each share and listed on the Main Board of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

Upon the completion of the overseas-listed Foreign Shares (H shares) issuance as above, the shareholding structure of the Company is as follows: there are 1,765,000,000 ordinary shares, of which, there are 1,201,080,000 Domestic Shares, accounting for 68.05% of the total number of ordinary shares of the Company in issue; 664,950,000 Domestic Shares, 252,330,000 Domestic Shares, 23,160,000 Domestic Shares, 23,160,000 Domestic Shares, 161,602,500 Domestic Shares and 75,877,500 Domestic Shares are respectively held by China International Marine Containers (Group) Co., Ltd., Shanghai Tai Fu Xiang Zhong Equity Investment Fund Partnership (Limited Partnership), Shenzhen Long Yuan Gang Cheng Enterprise Management Centre (Limited Partnership), Shenzhen Nan Shan Da Cheng New Material Investment Partnership (Limited Partnership) (Limited Partnership) (Limited Partnership) (Limited Partnership) (previously known as Xiang Shan Hua Jin Industrial Investment Partnership (Limited Partnership)); and there are 563,920,000 overseas-listed Foreign Shares, accounting for 31.95% of the total number of ordinary shares of the Company in issue; 284,985,000 Foreign Shares and 13,935,000 Foreign Shares are respectively held by China International Marine Containers (Hong Kong) Limited and Sumitomo Corporation, and there are 265,000,000 newly issued H shares.

With the consideration and approval of the SZSE and registration with the CSRC, the Company makes an initial public offering of 252,600,000 domestic-listed Domestic Shares. Such Domestic Shares issued by the Company and Domestic Shares previously issued by the Company were listed on the SZSE on 8 July 2021. Upon the completion of the issuance as above, the shareholding structure of the Company is as follows: there are 2,017,600,000 ordinary shares in total, of which, there are 1,453,680,000 domestic-listed Domestic Shares (A Shares), accounting for 72.0500% of the total number of ordinary shares of the Company in issue; and there are 563,920,000 overseas-listed Foreign Shares (H Shares), accounting for 27.9500% of the total number of ordinary shares of the Company in issue.

Article 19 Domestic Shares issued by the Company are retained under centralized depositary of the relevant securities depository institutions for safe custody. H Shares of the Company shall primarily be placed in the custody of the Central Depository under HKSCC Nominees Limited and may be held by shareholders in their own names.

Article 20 -listed Foreign Shares and Domestic Shares by the CSRC, the Board of the Company may arrange for implementation of such plan by separate issuances.

The Company may separately implement its plan for issuing overseas-listed Foreign Shares and Domestic Shares pursuant to the preceding paragraph within fifteen (15) months from the date of approval of the CSRC, unless otherwise provided by the CSRC.

Article 21 Where the Company issues overseas-listed Foreign Shares and Domestic Shares respectively within the total number of shares specified in the issuance plan, the respective shares shall be fully subscribed for in one go. Where it is impossible for respective shares to be fully subscribed for in one go under exceptional circumstances, the shares may be issued in several tranches subject to the approval of the CSRC.

Section 2 Increase/Reduction and Repurchase of Shares

Article 22 The Company may, based on its business and development needs and in accordance with laws and regulations, increase its capital in the following manners upon respective resolutions being

- (I) by public offering of shares;
- (II) by non-public offering of shares;
- (III) by allotting bonus shares to its existing shareholders;
- (IV) by placing new shares to its existing shareholders;
- (V) by capitalizing its capital common reserve;
- (VI) by any other means which is permitted by laws and administrative regulations and the CSRC.

with the provisions of the Articles of Association, be conducted in accordance with the procedures stipulated in relevant laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and relevant regulatory rules of the place where the shares of the Company are listed.

Article 23 The Company may reduce its registered capital in accordance with the procedures provided in the Company Law and other relevant requirements and the Articles of Association.

Article 24 Under the following circumstances, the Company may repurchase its shares in accordance with laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and the Articles of Association:

- (I) to reduce its registered capital;
- (II) to merge with another company that holds its shares;
- (III) the shares are to be used for employee share ownership plans or equity incentives;
- (IV) to purchase its own shares from its shareholders who are against the resolution regarding the
- (V) the shares are to be used to convert corporate bonds issued by the Company that can be converted to shares;
- (VI) it is necessary to maintain corporate value an

The Company shall not engage in trading of its shares save for the circumstances specified above.

Where the Company purchases its own shares for the purposes of item (I) to item (II) above, it shall obtain approval at the sharehol

the purposes of item (III), item (V) and item (VI) above, it shall be subject to approval by way of Board resolution at a Board meeting attended by more than two-thirds of the Directors. Following the acquisition of its shares in accordance with the foregoing, such shares shall be cancelled within ten days from the date of acquisition in the case of item (I) and transferred or cancelled within six months in the case of items (II) and (IV) above; and such shares shall be transferred or cancelled within three years in the case of items (III), (V) and (VI) above and in case of the total number of shares of the Company held by the Company shall not exceed 10% of the total number of shares issued by the Company. The nominal value of such Shares which have been cancelled shall be reduced from the registered capital of the Company, and the Company shall promptly apply for registration with the original company registration authorities of the change of registered capital of the Company.

Article 25 The Company may repurchase its shares in one of the following manners:

- (I) making a general offer to repurchase shares from all shareholders in the same proportion to their shareholdings;
- (II) repurchase through open transaction in stock exchanges;
- (III) repurchase through an off-market agreement;
- (IV) other means as permitted by the laws, administrative regulations and the CSRC.

If the Company purchases its own shares in the case of items (III), item (V) and item (VI) of Article 24, it shall be conducted by way of open and centralized trading.

Article 26

general meeting (in the manner stipulated in the Articles of Association) before it can repurchase shares outside of the stock exchange by means of an off-market agreement. The Company may, by obtaining the e, vary or

waive its rights under an agreement which has been so entered into.

An agreement for the repurchase shares referred to in the preceding paragraph includes (without limitation) an agreement to become liable to repurchase shares or an agreement to have the right to repurchase shares.

The Company may not assign an agreement for the repurchase of its shares or any right contained in such an agreement.

With regard to the redeemable shares that the Company has the power to repurchase, if they are not repurchased in a non-public way or in the form of an offer, the repurchase prices of these shares shall be limited to a maximum price; if they are repurchased by way of tender, the tenders shall be proposed to all shareholders alike.

Article 27 Unless the Company is in the course of liquidation, it must comply with the following provisions in relation to repurchase of its issued shares:

- (I) where the Company repurchases shares at par value, payment shall be made out of book surplus distributable profits of the Company or out of proceeds of a new issue of shares made for the purpose of repurchase of old shares;
- (II) where the Company repurchases shares of the Company at a premium to its par value, payment up to the par value may be made out of the book surplus distributable profits of the Company or out of the proceeds of a new issue of shares made for the purpose of repurchase of old shares. Payment of the portion in excess of the par value shall be effected as follows:
 - (1) if the shares being repurchased were issued at

(2) if the shares being repurchased were issued at a premium to its par value, payment shall be made out of the book surplus distributable profits of the Company or out of the proceeds of a new issue of shares made for the purpose of repurchase of old shares, provided that the amount paid out of the proceeds of the new issue shall not exceed the aggregate of premiums received by the Company on the issue of the shares repurchased

fund account (including the premiums on the new issue) at the time of the repurchase;

- (III) The Company shall make the following payments out of the C
 - (1) payment for the acquisition of the right to repurchase its own shares;
 - (2) payment for variation of any contract for the repurchase of its shares;
 - (3) payment for the release of its obligation(s) under any contract for the repurchase of shares.
- (IV)
 cancelled shares in accordance with the relevant provisions, the amount deducted from the distributable profits of the Company for payment of the par value of shares which have been account).

Where the laws, regulations, normative documents and relevant requirements of the securities regulatory authorities in the place where the shares of the Company are listed have any other provisions in respect of the financial arrangement related to the share repurchase, such provisions shall prevail.

Section 3 Financial Assistance for Acquisition of the Shares of the Company

Article 28 The Company or its subsidiaries shall not, at any time, provide any form of financial assistance to a person who is acquiring or is proposing to acquire shares in the Company. This includes any person who directly or indirectly assumes any obligations as a result of the acquisition of shares in the Company.

The Company or its subsidiaries shall not, at any time, provide any form of financial assistance to the aforesaid obligor for the purposes of reducing or discharging the obligations assumed by such person.

The provisions in this Article shall not apply to the circumstances stated in Article 30 under this Section.

Article 29 tion):

- (I) gift;
- (II) guarantee (including the assumption of liability by the guarantor or the provision of assets by the guarantor to secure the performance of obligations by the obligor), compensation (other efault) or release or wavier of any rights;
- (III) the provision of a loan or conclusion of a contract under which the obligations of the Company are to be fulfilled prior to the obligations of the other parties to the contract, and a change in the parties to, and the assignment of rights arising under, such loan or contract;
- (IV) any other form of financial assistance given by the Company when the Company is insolvent or has no net assets or when its net assets would thereby be reduced to a material extent.

For the purpos

way of contract or by way of arrangement (irrespective of whether such contract or arrangement is enforceable or not and irrespective of whether such obligation is to be borne solely by the obligor or jointly with other persons) or by any other means which results in a change in his financial position.

Article 30 The following activities shall not be deemed to be activities prohibited in Article 28 under this Section:

- (I) the provision of financial assistance by the Company where the financial assistance given in good faith in the interests of the Company, and the principal purpose of which is not for the acquisition of shares in the Company, or the giving of the financial assistance is an incidental part of some larger plan of the Company;
- (II)
- (III) the allotment of shares as dividends;
- (IV) a reduction of registered capital, a repurchase of shares of the Company or a reorganization of share capital structure of the Company effected in accordance with the Articles of Association;
- (V) the lending of money by the Company within its scope of business and in the ordinary course of its business (provided that the net assets of the Company are not thereby reduced or that, to the extent that the assets are thereby reduced, the financial assistance is provided out of distributable profits);
- (VI) contributions made by the Company to the employee share ownership schemes (provided that the net assets of the Company are not thereby reduced or that, to the extent that the assets are thereby reduced, the financial assistance is provided out of distributable profits).

Section 4 Share Certificates and Register of Shareholders

Article 31 The share certificates of the Company shall be in registered form.

shall include such other particulars as required to be specified by the

Article 32 The share certificates shall be signed by the chairman of the Board. Where the signatures of other senior management of the Company are required by the stock exchange where the shares of the Company are listed, the share certificates shall also be signed by such other senior management. The share certificates shall become effective after the Company seal is affixed thereto or printed thereon. The

signature of chairman of the Board or other senior management of the Company on the share certificates may also be in printed form.

Where the Company issuing share warrants to bearers, that no new share warrant shall be issued to

- (III) In case of any joint shareholders of shares, only the joint shareholders whose name appears first in the register of members is entitled to receive the share certificates of relevant shares and the from the Company, and any notice by the Company addressed to such holder shall be deemed to be delivered to all joint shareholders of the shares. Any one of the joint shareholders may sign the proxy form(s). In the event that more than one joint shareholder attends the meeting in person or by proxy, the vote of the senior joint shareholder who tenders a vote, whether in person or by proxy, will be accepted to the exclusion of the votes of the other joint shareholder(s) and for this purpose seniority will be determined by the order in which the names stand in the share register of members in respect of the joint shareholding.
- (IV) If any of the joint shareholders sends to the Company a receipt of any dividend, bonus or capital return payable to the said joint shareholders, the said receipt shall be deemed as a valid receipt sent by the said joint shareholders to the Company.

Article 34 The Company may, in accordance with the mutual understanding and agreements made between the CSRC and overseas securities regulatory organizations, maintain the register of shareholders of overseas-listed Foreign Shares overseas and appoint overseas agent(s) to manage such share register. The original share register for holders of H Shares shall be maintained in Hong Kong.

A duplicate of the register of shareholders for holders of overseas-listed Foreign Shares shall be between the original and the duplicate register of shareholders at all times.

If there is any inconsistency between the original and the duplicate register of shareholders for holders of overseas-listed Foreign Shares, the original register of shareholders shall prevail.

A full copy of the register of shareholders may be available to shareholders for inspection free of charge during business hours of the Company. In the event any shareholder requests the Company to provide a copy of such register of shareholder, the Company shall despatch such copy within 7 days upon receipt of reasonable fees.

Article 35 The Company shall keep a complete register of shareholders.

The register of shareholders shall comprise the following parts:

- (I) than those parts specified in items (II) and (III) of this Article;
- (II) the registers of shareholders of overseas-listed Foreign Shares of the Company which is maintained in the places of the stock exchange(s) outside the PRC on which the shares are listed:
- (III) the registers of shareholders which are maintained in other places as the Board may consider

Article 36 Different parts of the register of shareholders shall not overlap. No transfer of any shares registered in any part of the register shall, during the continuance of that registration, be registered in any other part of the register.

Article 38 dividends, commences liquidation or participates in other activities which require to confirm the identification of

The shareholders whose names appear on the register of shareholders at the close of trading on the record date shall enjoy the relevant rights. The interval between the record date and the date of the general meeting shall not be more than seven working days. Once the record date is determined, it shall not be changed.

Article 39 Any person who disputes the register of shareholders and requests to have his name entered in or removed from the register of shareholders may apply to a competent court for rectification of the register.

Article 40 Any shareholder who is registered in, or any person who requests to have his name entered in, the register of shareholders may apply to the Company for issue of a replacement share

Relevant Shares

Original

Certificate

If a shareholder who has lost his share certificate of Domestic Shares applies for a replacement share certificate, it shall be dealt with in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Company Law.

If a shareholder who has lost his share certificate of overseas-listed Foreign Shares applies for a replacement share certificate, it shall be dealt with in accordance with the laws, rules of the stock exchange(s) or other relevant provisions of the place where the original register of holders of overseas-listed shares is kept.

For holders of H Shares who have lost their share certificates and applied for replacement of share certificates, such replacement shall comply with the following requirements:

- (I) the applicant shall submit an application to the Company in prescribed form accompanied by a notarial certificate or statutory declaration containing the reason for the application and the circumstances and evidence to prove the share certificates are lost as well as a declaration that no other person shall be entitled to request for registration as the shareholder in respect of the Relevant Shares.
- (II) no statement has been received by the Company from a person other than the applicant who request to have his name registered as a holder of the Relevant Shares before the Company decided to issue the replacement share certificate.
- (III) the Company shall, if it decides to issue a replacement share certificate to the applicant, publish an announcement of its intention to issue the replacement share certificate in such press designated by the Board. The presses designated by the Board shall be at least one Chinese press and English press recognized by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. The announcement shall be published repeatedly at least once every thirty (30) days within the period of the announcement of ninety (90) days.

- (IV) the Company shall have, prior to the publication of its announcement of intention to issue a replacement share certificate, delivered a copy of the announcement to be published to the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. The Company may publish the announcement upon receiving a confirmation from the Hong Kong Stock Exchange that the announcement has been exhibited at the premises of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. The announcement shall be exhibited at the premises of the stock exchange for a period of ninety (90) days.
 - In case an application to issue a replacement share certificate has been made without the consent of the registered holder of the Relevant Shares, the Company shall send by post to such registered shareholder a photo copy of the announcement to be published.
- (V) if, upon expiration of the ninety (90)-day period referred to in items (III) and (IV) of this Article, the Company has not received from any person any objection to such issue of a replacement share certificate, the Company may issue a replacement share certificate to the applicant according to his application.
- (VI) where the Company issues a replacement share certificate under this Article, it shall immediately cancel the Original Certificate and record such cancellation and issue in the register of shareholders accordingly.
- (VII) all expenses relating to the cancellation of an Original Certificate and the issue of a replacement share certificate by the Company shall be borne by the applicant. The Company shall be entitled to refuse to take any action until a reasonable guarantee is provided by the applicant for such expenses.
- **Article 41** Where the Company issues a replacement share certificate pursuant to the Articles of Association, the name of a bona fide purchaser who obtains the aforementioned replacement share certificate or a shareholder who thereafter registers as the owner of such shares (provided that he is a bona fide purchaser) shall not be removed from the register of shareholders.
- **Article 42** The Company shall not be liable for any damages sustained by any person due to the cancellation of the Original Certificate or the issue of the replacement share certificate, unless the claimant can prove fraud on the part of the Company.

Section 5 Transfer of Shares

Article 43 Document of transfer and other documents relating to or affecting the title to any H Shares of the Company shall be registered by the share registrar in Hong Kong engaged by the Company. And the expense for registration shall be paid to the Company in the amount as stipulated in the Stock Exchange Listing Rules.

Article 44 All H Shares shall be transferred by an instrument in writing in any usual or common form or any other form which the Board accepts (including the prescribed form or transfer form as required by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange from time to time). The instrument of transfer may be executed by hand or (if the transferor or the transfe

the recognized clearing house

defined by the relevant regulations of the laws of Hong Kong in effect from time to time or the agent thereof, the transfer form may be executed by hand or by machine imprinted signatures. All transfer documents shall be kept at the legal address of the Company or such other place as specified by the Board from time to time.

Article 45 The Company shall not accept its shares being held as security under a pledge.

Article 46 Shares held by a promoter may not be transferred within one (1) year from the date of the establishment of the Company.

Article 47 Domestic Shares of the Company issued before the initial public offering of Domestic Shares shall not be transferred within one (1) year from the date on which the shares are listed and commenced trading on the SZSE.

Article 48 Directors, Supervisors and senior management shall report to the Company their shareholdings in the Company and changes therein and shall not transfer more than 25% of the total number of shares they held in the Company during their terms of office. The shares of the Company held by them shall not be transferred within one (1) year from the date on which the shares are listed. They shall not transfer the shares of the Company held by them within six (6) months from the date they leave the Company, unless enforced by a court.

If the Directors, Supervisors and senior management members of the Company as well as the shareholders holding more

within six months after purchase or buy shares or other securities with the nature of equities of the Company within six months after the sale, the gains generated from such trade shall be disgorged and paid to the Company. The Board of Directors of the Company shall forfeit such gains from the abovementioned parties. Nevertheless, if a securities company holds more than 5% of the shares of the Company by buying the remaining shares pursuant to an underwriting arrangement and except other circumstances as stipulated by the CSRC.

For the purpose of the foregoing paragraph, the shares or other securities with the nature of equities held by the Directors, Supervisors, senior management members and natural person shareholders shall include the shares or other securities with the nature of equities held by their spouses, parents and units

Should the Board of Directors of the Company does not observe the provisions set forth in the second paragraph of this article, the Shareholders shall be entitled to require the Board to effect the same within 30 days. If the Board of Directors of the Company fails to do so within the aforesaid time limit, the

Company.

Should the Board of Directors of the Company fails to execute the provisions under the second paragraph of this article, the responsible Director(s) held accountable shall assume joint and several liabilities under the law.

Section 1 Shareholders

Article 49 A shareholder of the Company is a person who lawfully holds shares in the Company and whose name (title) is entered in the register of shareholders.

Article 50 A shareholder shall enjoy rights and assume obligations according to the class of shares held by him. Shareholders who hold shares of the same class shall enjoy the same rights and assume the same obligations.

If a shareholder of the Company is a legal person, its rights shall be exercised by its legal representative or proxy of the legal representative on its behalf.

Article 51 The ordinary shareholders of the Company shall be entitled to the following rights:

- (I) the right to receive dividends and other distributions in proportion to their shareholdings;
- (II) the right to legally request, convene, preside over, attend or appoint a proxy to attend

(III)

- (IV) the right to transfer, give or pledge shares in accordance with laws, administrative regulations and provisions of the Articles of Association;
- (V) to inspect the Articles of Association, register of shareholders, stubs of corporate bonds, minutes of shareholders general meetings, resolutions of the meetings of the Board of Directors, resolutions of the meetings of the Board of Supervisors, and financial and accounting reports;
- (VI) in the event of the termination or liquidation of the Company, the right to participate in the distribution of remaining assets of the Company in proportion with the number of shares held;
- (VII) the shareholders disagreeing with the merger or separation resolution made by the general meeting are entitled to ask the Company to acquire their shares;

(VIII) to obtain relevant information in accordance with the Articles of Association including:

- 1. the right to a copy of the Articles of Association at cost;
- 2. the right to inspect and copy upon paying reasonable charges:
 - (1) all parts of the register of shareholders;
 - (2) personal particulars of each of the Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management including:
 - i. present and former name and alias;
 - ii. principal residential address (domicile);
 - iii. nationality;
 - iv. primary and all other part-time occupations and duties;
 - v. identification documents and identification numbers.

(3)

- (4) special resolution of the Company;
- (5) reports of the aggregate par value, number of shares, highest and lowest prices paid by the Company in respect of each class of shares bought back by the Company since the end of the last accounting year and all the expenses paid by the Company therefor;

(6)

- (7) report of the Board of Directors and Board of Supervisors;
- (IX) other rights conferred by law, administrative regulations, departmental regulations or the Articles of Association.

Article 52 Where shareholders request for inspection of the relevant information or demand for materials as mentioned in the preceding Article, they shall provide the Company with written documents evidencing the class and number of shares of the Company they hold. Upon verification of the n requested by such shareholders.

Article 53

Company violates the laws or administrative regulations, the shareholders shall have the rights to submit a petition to the competent court to render the same invalid.

meeting of the Board violate the laws, administrative regulations or the Articles of Association, or the contents of a resolution violate the Articles of Association, shareholders shall have the rights to submit a petition to the competent court to revoke such resolution within sixty (60) days from the date on which such resolution is adopted.

Where the Company has completed procedures for registration of change pursuant to the resolutions or ordered to be rescinded, the Company shall apply to the registration authority for withdrawal of such registration of change.

Article 54 Where the Company incurs loss as a result of violation of the laws, administrative regulations or the Articles of Association by Directors and senior management in the course of performing their duties, shareholders individually or jointly holding 1% or more of the shares of the Company for one hundred and eighty (180) consecutive days or more shall have the rights to request in writing the Supervisory Committee to initiate legal proceedings in the competent court. Where the Company incurs loss as a result of violation of laws, administrative regulations or the Articles of Association by the Supervisory Committee in the course of performing its duties, the shareholders shall have the rights to request in writing to the Board to initiate legal proceedings in the competent court.

If the Supervisory Committee or the Board refuses to initiate legal proceedings upon receipt of the written request of shareholders stated in the preceding paragraph, or fails to initiate such legal proceedings within thirty (30) days from the date on which such request is received, or in case of emergency where failure to initiate such proceedings immediately will result in irreparable damage to the s, shareholders described in the preceding paragraph shall have the rights to initiate legal proceedings in the competent court directly in their own names in the interest of the Company.

If any person infringes the lawful rights and interests of the Company, thus causing any losses to the Company, the shareholders as mentioned in the first paragraph of this Article may initiate legal proceedings in the competent court in accordance with the provisions of the preceding paragraphs.

Article 55 If any Director or senior management is in violation of laws, administrative regulations or the Articles of Association, thus causing any losses to the shareholders, the shareholders may initiate legal proceedings against such Director or senior management in the competent court.

Article 56 Shareholders of the Company shall have the following obligations:

- (I) to abide by laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association;
- (II) to pay for the shares based on the shares subscribed for and the manners in which they became shareholder;

- (III) not to withdraw its capital contribution upon the approval of registration by the Company, except as provided in laws and regulations;
- (IV) mpany or other shareholders; and not to abuse the status of the Company as an independent legal person and the limited liability of shareholders to jeopardize the interests of any creditors of the Company.

Where any shareholder of the Company abuses the s rights and incur losses to the Company or other shareholders, such shareholder shall be liable for the damages.

and the limited liability of shareholders for the purposes of evading repayment of debts, thereby materially impairing the interests of the creditors of the Company, such shareholders shall be jointly and severally liable for the debts owed by the Company.

(V) other obligations imposed by laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association.

Shareholders are not liable for making any further contribution to the share capital other than as agreed as the subscribers of the relevant shares of the Company on subscription.

If any shareholder holding more than 5% of the voting shares of the Company pledges the said voting shares, the said shareholder shall submit a written report to the Company on the date on which the said pledge is executed.

Article 57 The controlling shareholders of the Company shall not use their affiliation to jeopardize the interests of the Company; otherwise, they shall make compensation for the loss incurred by the Company.

In addition to obligations imposed by laws, administrative regulations or required by the listing rules of the stock exchanges on which the shares of the Company are listed, a controlling shareholder shall not exercise his voting rights in a manner prejudicial to the interests of all or some of the shareholders of the Company in respect of the following matters:

- (I) to relieve a Director or Supervisor of his duty to act honestly in the best interests of the Company;
- (II) to approve the expropriations by a Director or Supervisor (for his own benefit or for the benefit of another person) of the assets in any way, including without limitation, opportunities beneficial to the Company;
- (III) to approve the expropriations by a Director or Supervisor (for his own benefit or for the benefit of another person) of the individual rights of other shareholders, including without limitation, rights to distributions and voting rights, except pursuant to a restructuring of the

general meeting in accordance with the Articles of Association.

The controlling shareholder(s) and actual controller(s) of the Company shall have an obligation of good faith towards the Company and public shareholders. The controlling shareholder(s) shall exercise the rights of an investor in strict compliance with the law. They may not prejud-77(law)41 shareholders. The controlling shareholders in strict compliance with the law.

- (VIII) to decide on any increase or reduction of registered capital of the Company and issuance of any class of shares, warrants and other similar securities;
- (IX) to decide on the issue of bonds by the Company;
- (X) to decide on merger, division, dissolution, liquidation or change of nature of the Company;
- (XI) to amend the Articles of Association and appendices thereto (including the Rules of Procedure for the General Meeting, the Rules of Procedure for the Board of Directors and the Rules of Procedure for Supervisory Committee);
- (XII) to determine the appointment, dismissal or non-re-appointment of accounting firms by the Company;
- (XIII) consider the acquisition or disposal of significant assets or provision of a guarantee in an amount exceeding 30% of the audited total assets of the Company in the most recent period, which were carried out by the Company within 1 year;
- (XIV) consider and implement the share incentive plan and employee share ownership plans of the Company;
- (XV) consider related party transactions which are subject to consideration at the sh general meeting;
- (XVI) consider an general meeting, the details are as follows:
 - 1. Any guarantee which is provided after the total amount of external guarantees of the Company and its holding subsidiaries exce assets;
 - 2. Any guarantee which is provided to the principal whose asset-liability ratio exceeds seventy percent;
 - 3. Any guarantee with a single guarantee amount exceeding ten percent of the audited net assets for the most recent period;
 - 4. Any guarantee with an amount in twelve consecutive months exceeding 30% of the audited total assets for the most recent period;
 - 5. Any guarantee with an amount in twelve consecutive months exceeding 50% of the audited net assets for the most recent period and the absolute amount exceeding RMB50 million;
 - 6. Any guarantee provided to shareholders, actual controllers and their related parties;
 - 7. Other external guarantees which ar general meeting, in accordance with Article 138 hereof, laws and regulations;

- (XVII) consider proposals of shareholders representing more than 3% (inclusive) of voting shares of the Company;
- (XVIII) spin off its subsidiaries for the purpose of listing;
- (XIX) repurchase shares to reduce the registered capital;
- (XX) conduct major assets restructuring;
- (XXI) resolve to voluntarily delist the shares on and decide to delist the shares from the Exchange or apply for trading or transfer at another stock exchange;
- (XXII) consid in accordance with laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules, the Articles of Association, the listing rules of the stock exchange in the place where Shares of the Company are listed.

external guarantee

 request;

- (IV) whenever the Board deems necessary;
- (V) when the Supervisory Committee so requests;
- (VI) other dibouthetaque pr 490 v006 (46 (lao)s,1 a 5 hi yi) that it regulations, departmental regulations or the Articles of Association.

In the case of paragraphs (III), (IV) and (V) of this Article, the matters put forward by a person requesting the meeting shall be included in the agenda of the meeting.

Article 62 7 K H O c\$d\$ÛžĐ Z L F ¶ J Q H U D O À pH W L Q JCozh Kahy 63 Kall VelKhĐ O O À domicile of the Company or such other place

-site. The

Company may facilitate shareholder recognized or required by the relev 0 59m0 g0 G[@0 the S-0008871 0 595.3q520051≽1971 0 595.3q520051s gulation

Article 65 The Supervisory Committee shall have the rights to propose to the Board of Directors to convene an extraordinary general meeting, and such proposal shall be submitted in writing. The Board of Directors shall give a written reply stating its agreement or disagreement to the convening of the extraordinary general meeting within 10 days after receiving the proposal in accordance with the laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association.

If the Board of Directors agrees to convene an extraordinary general meeting, a notice for convening such meeting shall be issued within 5 days after the date of the resolution of the Board of Directors and any changes to the original proposal contained in the notice shall be subject to the approval of the Supervisory Committee.

If the Board of Directors disagrees to convene the extraordinary general meeting or does not give any written reply within 10 days after receiving the proposal, the Board of Directors shall be deemed as h case, the Supervisory

Committee may convene and preside over the meeting.

Article 66 Shareholders individually or jointly holding more than 10% of Shares of the Company are entitled to request the Board of Directors in writing to convene an extraordinary general meeting. The Board of Directors shall, in accordance with the requirements of laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association, reply with a written opinion to state whether it agrees or disagrees to convene an extraordinary general meeting within 10 days upon receipt of the request.

If the Board of Directors agrees to convene the extraordinary general meeting, it shall issue a notice n of the Board of Directors. Any changes made to the original proposal in the notice shall be agreed by the relevant shareholders.

If the Board of Directors disagrees to convene the extraordinary general meeting, or does not reply within 10 days upon receipt of the proposal, shareholders individually or jointly holding more than 10% of the Shares of the Company are written60 G046\(\frac{4}{2}\)Q052005100590 Tm0 .32 793m4(n)0.000008871 0 53m4(2f)-2

Article 68 Where the Supervisory Committe

meeting by themselves, the Board of Directors and the secretary to the Board of Directors shall cooperate. The Board of Directors will provide the register of shareholders on the shareholding record date. If the Board of Directors fails to provide the register of shareholders, the convener may carry relevant announcement on the notice of convening general meeting to apply with the securities registration and clearing institutions. The convener shall not use the register of shareholders for purposes other than

Article 69

general meeting by themselves as a result of the failure of the Bo general meeting according to the as aforesaid requirements, the expenses necessarily accrued therefrom shall be borne by the Company and be deducted from the amounts due for payment to the Directors as a result of their negligence.

Section 4 Proposals and Notices of S

Article 70 The contents of the proposals to be raised shall be within the scope of duties of the tters to be resolved on, and shall be in compliance with relevant requirements of the laws, administrative regulations, and the Articles of Association.

Article 71

Directors, the Supervisory Committee or shareholders individually or jointly holding 3% or more of the Shareholders of the Company.

Shareholders individually or jointly holding 3% or more of the Shares of the Company may submit ad hoc proposals in writing to the convener of th

receipt of the proposals and announce the contents of the ad hoc proposals. If the ad hoc proposal does not comply with Article 70 herein according to the view of the convener after his/her reviewing and the convener decide not to include this ad hoc proposal into the agenda, the convener shall issue a notice for not including this ad hoc proposal into the agenda within ad

For the purpose of determining the starting date of the notice period, the issue date of such notice and the date of the meeting shall be excluded. Business day in the Article refers to any day on which the Hong Kong Stock Exchange is open for the business of dealing in securities.

Where the laws and regulations and other regulatory documents provide otherwise, such provisions shall prevail.

Article 73 eeting shall not decide on matters that have not been stated in the notice of the meeting.

Article 74 Notice of the requirements:

ng shall comply with the following

- (I) shall be in written form;
- (II) shall specify the time, venue and duration of the meeting;
- (III) matters and proposals that shall be submitted to the meeting for consideration;
- (IV) shall provide shareholders the detailed information and explanations necessary for the shareholders to make sound decisions about the matters to be discussed. This principle includes (but not limited to) the provision of the specific terms and contract(s), if any, of the proposed transaction(s) and serious explanations about the causes and effects when the Company proposes mergers, repurchase of shares, restructuring of share capital or other restructuring;
- (V) in the event that any of the Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management has material interests at stake in matters to be discussed, the nature and extent of the interests at stake shall be disclosed. If the matters to be discussed affect any Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management as a shareholder in a manner different from how they affect the same type of other shareholders, the difference shall be explained;
- (VI) shall include the full text of any special resolution to be proposed for approval at the meeting;
- (VII) shall contain a conspicuous statement that a shareholder who is entitled to attend and vote at the meeting may appoint one or more proxies to attend and vote at the meeting on his/her behalf and such proxy needs not to be a Shareholder;
- (VIII) shall specify the date and place for the delivery of proxy forms for voting;
- (IX) shall specify the record date for determining the shareholders who are entitled to attend the
- (X) shall state the names and telephone numbers of the standing contact persons for the meeting.
- (XI) shall specify the voting timing and procedures in relation to such internet or other methods.

In the event that the election of Directors and Supervisors is to be discussed at general meeting, the notice

for the Directors and Supervisors, and shall at least include the following particulars:

- (I) their educational background, work experience, part-time jobs and other personal details;
- (II) controlling shareholder(s) and actual controller(s);
- (III) to disclose number of shares of the Company they hold;
- (IV) whether or not they have been penalized by the CSRC and other relevant departments, and disciplined by the stock exchange;
- (V) shares are listed.

In addition to adopting the cumulative voting system to elect Directors and Supervisors, a single proposal on each of the candidates for Directors and Supervisors shall be submitted.

by independent

non-executive Directors and non-independent non-executive Directors shall be made separately.

Article 75 Unless otherwise required by the relevant laws, regulations, the listing rules of the stock ted and this Articles of Association, the notice of a

d to such

shareholders at their registered addresses as shown in the register of shareholders. For holders of

announcement. For holders of H Shares, in accordance with relevant process under the Listing Rules of the Stock Exchange and under the permission expressly given by the shareholders, the notice of a

announcement in

the website of Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

The announcement referred to in the preceding paragraph shall be published in the website of the stock exchange where the Domestic Shares of the Company are listed and the media meeting the conditions stipulated by the securities regulatory authorities under the State Council. Once the announcement is published, all holders of Domestic Shares shall be deemed to have received the notice in all meeting. For the notice of a shareholder

for shareholders and relevant files issued to holders of H Shares by the Company, the Company may send l meeting and relevant files

in accordance with relevant process under the Listing Rules of the Stock Exchange and under the permission expressly given by the shareholders.

Article 76 ral

meeting shall not be postponed or cancelled without proper reasons and the proposals specified in the notice shall not be withdrawn. In case of delay or cancellation, the convener shall make an announcement giving reasons at least 2 trading days before the date when the meeting is convened. If there are any other requirements on the above matters under listing rules of the place where the Shares of the Company are listed, such requirements shall prevail.

Article 77 The accidental omission to give notice of a meeting to, or the non-receipt of notice of a meeting by, any person entitled to receive such notice, shall not invalidate the meeting and the resolutions passed at the meeting.

ng

Article 78 The Company shall convene th

the relevant requirements under laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and the Articles of Association in order to ensure shareholders can legally exercise their respective rights.

Th

general meeting in a carefully and timely manner. All Directors shall perform their respective duties and responsibilities diligently in order to ensure a shareholde duties are legally exercised.

Article 79 The Board of the Company or any other convener shall take necessary steps to ensure ral meeting. The Board or any other convener shall take steps to

legitimate rights of shareholders, and shall report such act to the relevant department for investigation and treatment.

Article 80 An

meeting, in addition to presenting t identity proof together with the authorization letter from the shareholder.

by its

legal representative or a person authorized by a resolution of its Board or other decision-making bodies, the Company has the right to request the representative to produce identity documents of the corporate shareholder and the representative, copies of the resolution or form of proxy of the Board or other governing bodies of the corporate shareholder to appoint such representative which are notarized, or certified and recognized by the Company.

Article 81 Any shareholder entitled to attend and vote at a sharehol have the rights to appoint one or more persons (such persons may not be shareholders) as his proxies to attend and vote on his behalf, and the proxies so appointed may exercise the following rights pursuant to the authorizations from such shareholder:

(I)

(II) the rights to demand by himself or jointly with others in voting by way of poll;

(III) the rights to vote by a show of hands or on a poll, except that if a shareholder has appointed more than one proxy, such proxies may only exercise their voting rights on a poll.

If a shareholder is a recognized clearing house or its agent within the meaning of the relevant regulations imposed in Hong Kong from time to time, it may authorize one or more proxy(ies) as it thinks

if more than one proxy is appointed, the proxy form shall specify the number and class of shares represented by each of such proxies under the authorization, and signed by authorized proxies of recognized clearing house. Such authorized proxies may attend meeting on behalf of the recognized clearing house or its agent (without presentation of evidence of its shareholding, notarized authorization and/or any further proof demonstrating the duly granting of the same) and exercise the right of the recognized clearing house or their agent, as if they are the individual shareholders of the Company.

Article 82 The instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the principal or his/her attorney authorized in writing; If the principal is a legal person, the document shall be affixed with the seal of the legal person or signed by its legal representative or the proxy authorized by a resolution of its Board or other decision-making bodies.

general meeting shall include the following contents:

- (I) name of the proxy;
- (II) whether the proxy has voting rights;
- (III) indication of consent, objection or abstention concerning each proposal to be resolved on the
- (IV) date of signing of the instrument and term of validity;
- (V) signature (or seal) of the principal;
- (VI) specifying the number of shares represented by such proxy;
- (VII) if more than one proxy is appointed, the instrument shall specify the number of shares represented by each proxy respectively.

Article 83 The instrument appointing a voting proxy shall be placed at the domicile of the Company or at such other place as specified in the notice of the meeting before 24 hours prior to the meeting at which the proxy is authorized to vote or before 24 hours pp1 u the principal;

Article 84 Any form issued by the Board of the Company to its shareholders for the appointment of proxies shall give the shareholders free choice to instruct their proxies to cast vote in favor of or against each resolution and enable the shareholders to give separate instructions on each matter to be voted at the meeting. The proxy form shall state that if the shareholder does not give specific instructions, the proxy shall vote at his/her own discretion.

Article 85 Where the principal has deceased, incapacitated to act, withdrawn the signed appointment prior to the voting, or the relevant shares have been transferred prior to the voting, a vote given in accordance with the terms of instrument of proxy shall remain valid as long as the Company did not receive a written notice of the event before commencement of the relevant meeting.

Article 86 A registration record for attendants at the meeting shall be compiled by the Company. The registration record shall contain items including but not limited to the names of attendants (or names of organizations), identity card numbers, residential addresses, the number of shares held or representing the voting rights and names (or name of organizations) of the proxies.

Article 87 The convener and the lawyer appointed by the Company shall examine the legality of the according to the register of members provided by the securities registrations and clearing organizations. The names of shareholders and the number of shares with voting rights shall be registered. The registration at the meeting shall terminate before the chairman of the meeting announces the number of shareholders and proxies attending the meeting and the shares held with voting rights.

Article 88

chairman is unable to or refuses to perform its duties, the vice chairman shall serve as the chairman of the meeting. If both the chairman and the vice chairman are unable to attend the meeting, a Director shall be elected as the chairman of the meeting by a majority of Directors. If the Board fails to elect a chairman of the meeting, a person may be elected as the chairman of the meeting by shareholders present at the meeting; if shareholders are unable to elect the chairman for any reason, the shareholder (including its proxy) with the largest number of shares shall serve as the chairman of the meeting.

of the Supervisory Committee shall preside over the meeting. If the chairman of the Supervisory Committee is unable to or fails to discharge his/her duty, the meeting shall be presided over by a Supervisor elected by more than one half of the Supervisors.

s, the convener will

nominate a representative to conduct the meeting. If for any reason the shareholders are unable to elect a chairman, the attending shareholder holding the largest number of voting shares (whether in person or by proxy) shall preside over the meeting.

meeting, if the chairman of the meeting contravenes the Articles of Association, making the meeting impossible to proceed, with consent from more than one half of the attending shareholders with voting rights, the shareholders may nominate one person to serve as the chairman and continue with the meeting. If for any reason the shareholders are unable to elect a chairman, the attending shareholder holding the largest number of voting shares (whether in person or by proxy) shall preside over the meeting.

Article 89 All Directors, Supervisors and the secretary to the Board of the Company shall be

be in attendance at such meetings. The Directors, Supervisors and senior management members shall make explanation and interpretation on the inquiry and suggestions of the shareholders at the

At the annual general meeting, the Board and the Supervisory Committee shall make report on their works in the past year at the general meeting. Each independent non-executive Director shall also make work report.

Article 90 The chairman of the meeting shall, prior to voting, declare the number of attending shareholders and their proxies as well as the total number of their voting shares, and the number of attending shareholders and their proxies and the total number of their voting shares shall be subject to ing.

Article 91 Minutes shall be prepared Board. The minutes shall state the following contents:

- (I) Time, venue and agenda of the meeting and name of the convener;
- (II) The name of the chairman of the meeting and the names of the Directors, Supervisors, managers and other senior management attending or present at the meeting;
- (III) The numbers of shareholders and proxies attending the meeting, total number of voting shares they represent and the percentages of the voting shares held by them to the total number of shares of the Company;
- (IV) The process of review and discussion, summary of any speech and voting results of each proposal;
- (V) orresponding answers or explanations;
- (VI) Names of the lawyers, the vote-counter and the scrutineer(s);
- (VII) Other contents to be included in the minutes as specified in this Articles of Association.

Directors, Supervisors, Secretary of the Board of Directors, convener or his representative and the chairman of the meeting who attend the meeting shall sign the minutes of the meeting, and ensure that the particulars of meeting minutes are true, accurate and complete. The minutes of the meeting shall be kept together with the valid data on the signature book of shareholders physically present at the meeting, powers of attorney of proxies present and details of voting on the network and other voting methods for a period of not less than 10 years.

Article 92 The convener shall ensure the shareholde

resolutions cannot be made because of force majeure or other special circumstances, the convener shall take necessary measures to resume the meeting or directly terminate that meeting immediately followed by a timely public announcement.

Meanwhile, the convener shall report to the CSRC branches and the stock exchange in the place where the Company is domiciled.

Section 6

Article 93

or special resolutions.

general meeting shall be passed by simple majority of the

-thirds of

the voting rights he meeting.

Article 94

they shall exercise their voting rights according to the number of voting shares that they represent. Each share shall carry one voting right.

of middle and small investors, the votes by middle and small investors shall be counted separately, and the results of such separate vote counting shall be disclosed promptly.

Shares held by the Company do not carry voting rights, and shall not be counted in the total number of voting shares represented by shareholders present at a sha

Shareholders who purchase the voting shares of the Company in violation of Clause 1 and Clause 2 of Article 63 of the Securities Law shall not exercise the voting right of the shares that exceed the prescribed ratio within 36 months after purchasing them, and such number shall not be counted in the total number of voting shares represented by shareholders attending a general meeting.

A voting right shall be exercised only by one voting method including on-the-spot voting. If a voting right is exercised repeatedly, only the first exercise of the voting right is recognized.

Subject to and conditional upon compliance with applicable laws, regulations and/or requirements of the listing rules of the place(s) in which the shares of the Company are listed, the Board, independent non-executive Directors, shareholders who hold more than one percent of voting shares or investors protection institutes established in accordance with laws, administrative regulations or rules of the CSRC may solicit for the voting shares from shareholders, publicly request the shareholders of the Company to

and securities service institutes and exercise the right of submitting proposals, the voting right and other

The solicitor shall disclose the soliciting announcement and related soliciting
document in accordance with rules, and disclose updates and results on the soliciting according to the

requirements, while the Company shall cooperate. The undertake not to transfer shares held by itself prior to announcement of resolution for considering the soliciting proposal at the eral meeting. The solicitor may publicly solicit for rights of shareholders by electronic method to provide convenience shall cooperate. The solicitor who vote only on certain resolution general meeting shall concurrently seek resolutions, and vote on their behalf based on their opinion. Consideration or de facto consideration

Where the public soliciting o relevant rules of securities regulatory authorities of the State Council and causes damages to the Company

or other shareholders, it shall assume liability for compensation.

When
related shareholders shall not participate in the voting if so specified in applicable laws, regulations or listing rules of the place(s) in which the shares of the Company are listed. His/her shares held with voting

results of the general meeting shall fully disclose the voting results of the non-related shareholders. Provisions otherwise provided by applicable laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules or listing

rights will not be counted within the total number of valid votes. The public announcement on the voting

- (I) determine the overall management principle and investment plan of the Company;
- (II) work reports of the Board and the Supervisory Committee;
- (III) profit distribution plan and loss recovery plan formulated by the Board;
- (IV) appointment and removal of Directors and shareholder representative Supervisors, and remuneration of Directors and Supervisors and method of payment thereof;
- (V) annual budgets report and final account report of the Company;
- (VI) balance sheets, statement of profit and other financial statements of the Company;
- (VII) appointment, dismissal or refraining from the re-appointment of an accounting firm;
- (VIII) annual report of the Company;
- (IX) matters other than those requiring the approval by way of special resolutions in accordance with the laws, administrative regulations or the Articles of Association.

Article 98 The foll general meeting:

- (I) increase or reduction of the registered capital and the issuance of any kinds of share certificate, share warrants and other similar securities by the Company;
- (II) issuance of corporate bonds;
- (III) division, spin-off, merger, dissolution, liquidation, voluntary winding-up or transformation of the Company;
- (IV) amendment to the Articles of Association and appendices thereto (including the Rules of Procedure for the General Meeting, the Rules of Procedure for the Board of Directors and the Rules of Procedure for Supervisory Committee);
- (V) share option incentive scheme and employee share ownership plans;
- (VI) acquisition or disposal of significant assets or provision of a guarantee in an amount exceeding 30% of the audited total assets of the Company in the most recent period, which were carried out by the Company for 12 consecutive months;

and

- (VII) spin off its subsidiaries for the purpose of listing;
- (VIII) repurchase shares to reduce the registered capital;
- (IX) conduct major assets restructuring;
- (X) resolve to voluntarily delist the shares on decide to delist the shares from the Exchange or apply for trading or transfer at

exchange;

(XI) other matters required by laws, administrative regulations, the relative rules of the SZSE, the Articles of Association, the Rules of Procedure for the General Meeting or the Stock Exchange Listing Rules ordinary resolution concluded that may have a material impact on the Company and require adoption by way of a special resolution.

The resolution on an addition of the provide of the

Article 99 ting, the approach and procedures for nomination of Directors and Supervisors (except for staff representative Supervisors) are as follows:

(I)

- (V) the period given by the Company to nominate a candidate for election as a director or a Supervisor and nominees for providing the aforesaid notice and documents shall be no less than 7 days (such period shall commence from the day following the date of serving the general meeting).
- (VI) in shall be taken separately.
- (VII) in the case of ad hoc addition or replacement of any director or Supervisor, the Board of Directors and Supervisory Committee shall put forward a proposal to the general meeting for such election or replacement.
- (VIII) When the where a single shareholder and parties acting in concert with him hold equity interests of 30% or above, the cumulative voting system shall be adopted.
- (IX) The cumulative voting system as mentioned in the preceding paragraph means that each share shall have the same voting right as the number of Directors or Supervisors to be elected, and the voting right held by the shareholders may be used collectively when the Directors or
- ral meeting will vote on all proposals one by one, and for the different proposals on the same matter, voting will be proceeded according to the order of the times these proposals are put forward. Other than special reasons such as force majeure which results in the interruption of the meeting or make not postpone the proposals and shall vote on them.

Article 100 eral meeting, enter into a contract to handover all or material business management of the Company to a person other than to a Director, Supervisor, President or other senior management.

Article 101 No amendment shall be proposed to a motion when it is being considered at a shareho

The same voting right may only be exercised at either an on-site meeting, on the network or in another voting method. In the event that the same voting right is repeated, the result of the first vote shall prevail.

Article 102 Where any shareholder is, under the Stock Exchange Listing Rules, required to abstain from voting for any resolution or restricted to voting only for or only against it, any votes cast by or on behalf of such shareholder in contravention of such requirement or restriction shall not be counted in the total number of voting shares.

Article 103 Shareholders who attend

following stances when a resolution is put forward for voting: for, against or abstain. The securities registration and settlement institutions, being the nominal holders of shares under Stock Connect between the Mainland and Hong Kong, shall make declarations according to the intentions of the beneficial holders.

Any unfilled, improperly filled or poorly handwritten votes or votes that are not cast shall be considered as abstentions from voting by the shareholders. Its respective shares shall be counted as **abstentions**

Article 104

lected to participate in vote counting and scrutinizing. In the event that a shareholder is related with a matter to be considered, the relevant shareholder and his proxy shall not participate in the vote counting and scrutinizing.

When voting takes place on a proposal at a shareho representatives of shareholders and Supervisors shall be jointly responsible for vote counting and scrutinizing, and shall announce the voting results on the spot. The voting results of resolutions shall be recorded in the minutes.

Shareholders of the Company or their proxies who cast their votes through the network or by another method shall have the right to inspect their own voting results through an appropriate voting system.

An on-site sh shall not end earlier than the one held on the network or by another method. The chairman of the meeting shall announce details and results of the voting on each proposal, and announce whether a proposal is passed according to the voting results.

Before the formal announcement of voting results, the Company, vote counters, vote scrutineers, substantial Shareholders, network services providers and other related parties involved at the on-site network and by another voting method shall be under a confidentiality obligation for the details of the voting.

Article 105 If the chairman of the meeting has any doubts about the voting result of a resolution, he may arrange the recounting of the votes. If the chairman of the meeting does not arrange the recounting of the votes, a shareholder or proxy attending the meeting who dissents from the result announced by the chairman of the meeting shall be entitled to request the recounting of votes immediately after the announcement of the voting result, in which case the chairman of the meeting shall immediately arrange the recounting of the votes.

Article 106

the counting shall be recorded in the minutes of meeting.

The minutes of meeting, the registration record of attending shareholders and authorization letters

The convener shall warrant that the contents of the minutes are true, accurate and complete. The Directors, Supervisors, secretary of the Board, convener or their representatives and the chairman of the meeting shall sign the minutes. The minutes shall be kept together with the signature register of shareholders attending the meeting in person and proxy forms and valid materials relating to voting through internet or otherwise for a period of not less than 10 years.

of shareholders and their proxies attending the meeting, the total number of voting shares in their possession, the proportion of their voting shares in the total voting shares of the Company, the voting mode, the voting result of each motion, and the details of each approved resolution shall be specified in the announcement.

If the motion is not approved or the resolution made at the previous general meeting is amended at that meeting, special prompt shall be provided in the announcement of general meeti

Article 107 If proposals on cash distribution, bonus issue or conversion of capital reserve into share 2 months following the end of meeting.

Article 108 Shareholders may examine photocopies of the minutes of meetings during the minutes of meetings, the Company shall send such photocopies within 7 days upon receipt of the payment for reasonable charges.

Section 7 Special Procedures for Voting by Class Shareholders

Article 109 Shareholders who hold different classes of shares shall be class shareholders.

Class shareholders shall enjoy rights and undertake obligations in accordance with the laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association.

Where the Company issues preferred shares, it shall ensure holders of preferred shares have sufficient voting rights.

Where the share capital of the Company includes shares which do not carry voting rights, the words **no voting rights**

Where the share capital of the Company includes shares with different voting rights, the designation of each class of shares, other than those with the most favorable voting rights, must include the words restricted voting rights limited voting rights

Article 110 The Company shall not proceed to change or abrogate the class unless such change or abrogation has been approved by way of a special resolution at the sharehol accordance with Articles 112 to 116.

Article 111 The rights of shareholders of a certain class shall be deemed to have been changed or abrogated in the following conditions:

- (I) increase or decrease in the number of shares of such class or an increase or decrease in the number of shares of a class having voting rights, distribution rights or other privileges equal or superior to those of the shares of such class;
- (II) conversion of all or part of the shares of such class into shares of another class or conversion of all or part of the shares of another class into shares of such class or the grant of the rights to such conversion;
- (III) removal or reduction of rights to accrued dividends or cumulative dividends attached to the shares of such class;
- (IV) reduction or removal of a dividend preference or property distribution preference during the liquidation of the Company, attached to the shares of such class;

- (V) addition, removal or reduction of share conversion rights, options, voting rights, transfer rights, pre-emptive placing rights or rights to acquire the securities of the Company attached to the shares of such class;
- (VI) removal or redu

interested shareholders

Article 113 R

than two-thirds of the voting rights in

accordance with Article 112.

The quorum required for any class shareholder convened for the purposes of changing or revoking the rights of any class shareholders must be at least one third of the holders of the issued shares of such class.

Article 114 When the Company is to ho

notice in accordance with the notice period requirements in relation to convening a general meeting under Article 72 of the Articles of Association informing all the registered shareholders of that class of the matters to be considered at the meeting as well as the date and venue of the meeting.

Article 115 The notice of the class sha shareholders entitled to voting thereat.

delivered only to the

The procedures of a clas

f the Articles of Association in relation to be applicable to a class

Article 116 In addition to the holders of other classes of shares, holders of Domestic Shares are deemed to be different class shareholders with overseas-listed Foreign Shares.

The special procedures for voting of class shareholders shall not apply under the following circumstances: (I) where the Company issues Domestic Shares and overseas-listed Foreign Shares, upon ap meeting, either separately or concurrently, once every 12 months and the number of each of the Domestic Shares and overseas-listed Foreign Shares to be issued is not more than 20% of the respective outstanding shares of s plan to issue Domestic Shares and overseas-listed Foreign Shares upon its incorporation is implemented within 15 months from the date of approval by the CSRC; (III) upon approval by the CSRC, unlisted shares of the Company may be converted into Foreign Shares for listing and trading on an overseas stock exchange.

CHAPTER 5 BOARD

Section 1 Directors

Article 117 Directors shall be elected or changed at the shareholde the procedures set out in Article 99 of the Articles of Association. The term of Directors is three years. A Director may serve consecutive terms if re-elected upon the expiry of his/her term.

The term of a Director shall be calculated from the date upon which the relevant resolution is passed at the shareholde

Director expires but re-election is not made responsively, the said Director shall continue fulfilling the duties as a Director pursuant to laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and Articles of Association until a new Director is elected.

Subject to compliance with relevant laws and administrative regulations, a Director whose term of g by way of an ordinary resolution, provided that claims which may be raised under any contract shall not be affected.

President or other senior management may hold a concurrent post as a Director, but the number of such Directors may not exceed half of the total number of Directors of the Company.

The number of senior management of the controlling shareholder also holding the office of the chairman and executive Directors of the Company shall not exceed 2.

A Director is not required to hold shares of the Company.

Article 118 If a Director is elected, the Company shall forthwith sign a service contract with the Director, which, in accordance with laws, regulations and the Articles of Association, specifies the rights and obligations between of the Company and the Director, the term of office of the Director, liabilities of the Director for violation of laws, regulations and the Articles of Association, and compensation by the Company for early termination of the contract for any reasons, and otherwise.

Article 119 The Directors shall comply with laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association and shall faithfully perform their following obligations to the Company:

- (I) not to abuse their rights to accept bribes or other illegal income and not to misappropriate the properties of the Company;
- (II) not to misappropriate the money of the Company;
- (III) not to deposit any assets or money of the Company in any accounts under their names or in the names of other persons;
- (IV) not to violate the Articles of Association and lend the money of the Company to others or out approval of the shareho
- (V) not to enter into contracts or transactions with the Company in violation of the Articles of
- (VI) not to use their position to obtain business opportunities which should be available to the Company for themselves or ot

ting;

- (VII) not to accept
- (VIII) not to disclose the secrets of the Company without consent;
- (IX) not to use their connections to harm the interests of the Company;

(X) to be bound by other fiduciary duties stipulated by the laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and the Articles of Association.

The Company shall be entitled to the income gained by the Directors in violation of this Article; the Director shall be liable for compensation if any loss is caused to the Company.

Article 120 The Directors shall comply with the laws, regulations and the Articles of Association and shall diligently perform their following obligations to the Company:

- (I) to exercise prudently, conscientiously and diligently the rights granted by the Company to nce with the laws, administrative regulations and the requirements of economic policies of China and that its commercial activities are within the scope stipulated in the business license;
- (II) to treat all shareholders equally and fairly;
- (III) to understand the operation and management of the Company in a timely manner;
- (IV) to approve securities issuance documents and regular reports of the Company and sign written confirmation opinion and to ensure the timely and fair disclosure of information by the Company and the integrity, accuracy and completeness of the information disclosed by the Company. If it cannot guarantee the integrity, accuracy and completeness of the contents of securities issuance documents and regular reports or has disputes, it shall issue opinions and state reasons in the written confirmation and the Company shall disclose them. Where the Company refuses to disclose, Directors may directly apply for disclosing;
- (V) to provide all relevant information and materials required by the Supervisory Committee and shall not intervene the performance of duties of the Supervisory Committee or Supervisors;
- (VI) to perform other obligations of diligence stipulated by laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and the Articles of Association.

Article 121 In circumstances as stipulated in Article 193 of the Articles of Association and a Director is determined by the CSRC as forbidden to entering the securities market or other circumstances, the Board of the Company shall immediately prevent such Director from performing his/her duties and

Article 122 A Director who fails to attend two consecutive meetings of the Board in person or by proxy shall be deemed to be unable to perform his/her duties. The Board shall propose to the

Article 123 A Director may resign before expiry of his/her term of service. When a Director resigns, he/she shall submit a written resignation notice to the Board.

If the number of Directors in the Board of the Company falls below the minimum statutory requirement or as required under the Articles

Director shall still perform his/her duties as a Director in accordance with the requirements of laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules and the Articles of Association before the appointment of the re-elected Director.

Save for the circumstances referred to in the prece effect upon delivery of his/her resignation report to the Board.

Article 124 When a Director or his/her term of service expires, the Director shall complete all transfer procedures with the Board. His/her fiduciary duties towards the Company and its shareholders do not necessarily cease after the end of his/her term of service and shall be still in effect within half a year after the end of his/her term of service. The duty of confidentiality in respect of trade secrets of the Company shall still be in effect after his/her resignation takes effect or his/her term of service expires, until such trade secrets become publicly available information. Other duties may continue for such period as the principle of fairness may require, depending on the length of time which has elapsed between the occurrence of the event concerned and the termination of tenure, and the circumstances and terms under which the relationships between them and the Company have been terminated.

Article 125 Unless legally authorized by the Articles of Association or the Board, no Director shall act in his/her own name on behalf of the Company or the Board. When a Director acts in his/her own name and a third party reasonably considers such Director acts on behalf of the Company or the Board, such Director shall declare in advance his/her position and capacity.

Article 126 A Director shall be personally liable for compensation for any loss suffered by the Company as a result of a violation by him/her of any laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules or the Articles of Association in the course of performing his/her duties.

Section 2 Independent Non-Executive Directors

Article 127 The Company has three independent non-executive Directors. In any circumstances, at least three of members of the Board shall be independent non-executive Directors and independent non-executive Directors shall be at least one-third of members of the Board.

Independent non-executive Directors of the Company shall include at least one accounting professional. Independent non-executive Directors shall faithfully perform their duties, safeguard the interests of the Company, and especially pay attention to the protection of legitimate rights and interest of public shareholders from damage, so as to ensure sufficient representation of interests of all shareholders.

Independent non-executive Directors CSRC and other relevant authorities.

Article 128 The independent non-executive Directors serve the same term as other Directors of the Company. Upon expiration of their terms, Directors may be re-elected and re-appointed, provided that such term of office shall not be more than six years on an accumulative basis.

Article 129 The independent non-executive Directors shall have the duties of good faith and due diligence toward the Company and all the shareholders. The independent non-executive Directors shall, in accordance with relevant laws, regulations, regulatory documents and the Articles of Association, carefully perform their duties and safeguard the interest of the Company as a whole, particularly to protect the legal rights and interests of minority shareholders from damage.

The independent non-executive Directors shall perform their duties independently, without any rs or other entities or individuals who have interests

(IX) t, to appoint or dismiss deputy President, secretary to the Board, chief financial officer and other senior management and to determine their remuneration and rewards and penalties;

- (X) to formulate the basic management system of the Company;
- (XI) to formulate proposals for any amendments to the Articles of Association;
- (XII) hange of the accounting firm acting as the auditor of the Company;
- (XIII) determine an equity investment exceeding RMB100 million by the Company (including but not limited to establishment of a new company and joint venture, equity acquisition and participation in capital increase), provided that the total equity investment within 1 year which meets the condition specified in sub-paragraph (13) of paragraph (I) of Article 59 hereof for for consideration at the sh
- (XIV) determine a fixed asset investment exceeding RMB150 million by the Company (including but not limited to construction, technical transformation and asset acquisition projects), provided that the total fixed asset investment within 1 year which meets the condition specified in sub-paragraph (13) of paragraph (I) of Article 59 hereof for consideration at the general meeting;
- (XV) determine investment, acquisition or disposal of assets, financing, connected transactions, donations and other matters, which do not meet the condition specified by laws, regulations and the Articles of Association for consideration I meeting, or which are required to be determined by the Board, in accordance with the Stock Exchange Listing Rules;
- (XVI) other matters authorized by laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules or the Articles of Association and the shareholders

Resolutions relating to the above, with the exception of paragraphs (VI), (VII) and (XI) above which shall be approved by more than two-thirds of the Directors, shall be approved by more than half of the Directors.

When the provision of guarantees (including guarantees to subsidiaries) is considered at the meetings of the Board of Directors, it shall be passed by the more than two thirds of the Directors present at the meeting.

All resolutions related to connected transactions proposed by the Board of Directors shall be subject to the endorsement of independent non-executive Directors.

Article 142 The chairman of the Board shall perform the following duties:

- (I) general meetings and to convene and preside over meetings of the Board;
- (II) to examine the implementation of resolutions passed by the Board;
- (III) to execute the securities issued by the Company;
- (IV) to perform other duties entrusted by the Board.

Article 143 In case the chairman of the Board cannot or fails to perform his duties, the vice chairman of the Board can be appointed by the chairman of the Board to perform his duties on behalf; in case both of the chairman and the vice chairman of the Board cannot or fails to perform its duties, one Director may be elected jointly by over half Directors to perform the duties of the chairman of the Board on behalf.

Article 144 The Board meetings include regular meetings and extraordinary meetings. No less than four meetings of the Board shall be held each year. Such meetings shall be convened by the chairman of the Board and notice thereof shall be given in writing to all Directors and Supervisors 14 days before the meeting.

Article 145 The chairman of the Board shall convene and preside over the extraordinary meeting of the Board within 10 days under the following circumstances:

- (I) Any shareholder holding more than 10% voting rights propose;
- (II) More than one third of the Directors jointly propose;
- (III) The Supervisory Committee proposes;
- (IV) The President proposes.

Article 146 The Board shall convene the extraordinary meeting of the Board, and the chairman of the Board shall give written notice to all Directors and Supervisors three days before the meeting is held.

Article 147 The notice of the meeting of the Board shall consist of the following:

- (I) date and venue of the meeting;
- (II) period of the meeting;
- (III) causes and issues of discussion;
- (IV) date of issuance of notice.

Article 148 Unless otherwise provided by the Articles of Association, the Board meeting shall not be held unless more than one half of the Directors are present. Each Director shall have one vote.

When the number of votes cast for and against a resolution equals, the chairman of the Board shall have a casting vote.

Article 149 If any Director has connection with the entity involved in the resolution of a meeting of the Board, the connected Director shall abstain from voting on the resolution and shall not vote on behalf of other Directors. When determining whether the quorum is reached, connected Directors shall not be counted. The meeting of the Board may be held when more than half of the non-connected Directors attend the meeting. The resolution of the meeting of the Board shall be passed by more than half of the non-connected Directors. If the number of non-connected Directors attending the meetings is less than thre

In this Article under the following circumstances:

- (I) is a counterparty;
- (II) has direct or indirect control of a counterparty;
- (III) works for a counterparty, or legal persons or other organizations which have direct or indirect control of the counterparty or are directly or indirectly controlled by the counterparty;
- (IV) is a close family member of a counterparty or its direct or indirect controller;
- (V) is a close family member of a Director, Supervisor or senior management of a counterparty or its direct or indirect controller;
- (VI) a person who, as determined by the Company, affects its independent commercial judgment for other reasons.

Article 150 The resolution of the meeting of the Board shall be voted by a show of hands or open ballot.

The resolution of the extraordinary meeting of the Board may be voted by means of communication

fully expressed. The Directors voting by means of communications shall sign and date it afterwards.

Article 151 Directors shall attend meetings of the Board in person. Where a Director is unable to attend a meeting of the Board for any reason, he may authorize in writing another Director to attend on his/her behalf. The power of attorney shall state name of the proxy, the matters represented, scope of authorization and validity period. It shall be signed or sealed by the principal.

The appointed Director who atten

Director fails to attend a meeting of the Board in person and fails to appoint a representative to attend the meeting, he shall be deemed to have waived his/her voting rights at the meeting.

Article 152 The Board shall keep minutes of the matters discussed in the meeting. The attending Directors and the person taking the minutes shall sign on the minutes of the meeting. The attending Directors are entitled to request that an explanatory record of their comments made at the meetings be noted in the minutes. Minutes of meeting of the Board shall be maintained as company files by the secretary of the Board.

Article 153 The minutes of the Board shall consist of the following:

- (I) date and venue of the meeting and the name of the convener;
- (II) the name of the Director present and name of Director (attorney) being appointed to attend the Board
- (III) the agenda;
- (IV)
- (V) the voting method of each resolution and the result (the result shall specify the number of votes for, against and abstaining).

The Directors shall sign on and be responsible for the resolutions of the Board. Where a resolution of the Board is in violation of laws, regulations, or the Articles of Association, thereby causing losses to the Company, the Directors who took part in the resolution shall be liable to the Company for damages. However, where a Director can prove that he/she expressed his/her opposition to such resolution when such resolution was put to the vote, and that such opposition was recorded in the minutes of the meeting, the Director shall be relieved from such liability.

Section 4 Special Committees of the Board

Article 154 The Board shall set up an Audit Committee, a Remuneration Committee, a Nomination Committee and other Special Committees. All members of the Special Committees shall be Directors, among which, the Audit Committee must have at least three members, and all members shall be non-executive Directors, of whom the majority shall be independent non-executive Directors. At least one of these independent non-executive Directors shall be an independent non-executive Director with the proper qualification as required by the Stock Exchange Listing Rules and the ChiNext Market Listing Rules, or appropriate accounting or related financial management expertise. The chairman of the Audit Committee must be an independent non-executive Director. The majority of the members of the Remuneration Committee shall be independent non-executive Directors. The chairman of the Remuneration Committee must be an independent

Article 155 The main responsibilities of the Audit Committee include:

- (I) to make recommendations on appointment or change of the external auditors, approve the remuneration and employment terms of such auditors, handle any issues on resignation or dismissal of such auditors, monitor whether such auditors are independent and objective and the audit procedures are valid or not, discuss the nature and scope of the audit and the relevant reporting responsibilities with such auditors before auditing, and formulate and implement the policies on non-audit service provided by such auditors:
- (II) to supervise the internal audit system of the Company and its implementation;
- (III) to be responsible for the communication between internal auditors and external auditors;
- (IV) to audit the financial information of the Company and its disclosure;
- (V) to supervise the financial report system, risk management and internal control system of the Company;
- (VI) to perform other duties provided by the Stock Exchange Listing Rules and the ChiNext Market Listing Rules.

Article 156 The main responsibilities of the Remuneration Committee include:

- (I) to make recommendations to the Board o remuneration of Directors and senior management and on the establishment of a formal and transparent procedure for developing policy on such remuneration;
- (II) corporate goals and objectives;
- (III) to determine, with delegated responsibility by the Board, the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management; or make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management, including benefits in kind, pension rights and compensation payments, including any compensation payable for loss or termination of their office or appointment;
- (IV) to make recommendations to the Board on the remuneration of non-executive Directors;
- (V) to consider salaries paid by comparable companies, time commitment and responsibilities and employment conditions of other positions in the group;
- (VI) to review and approve compensation payable to the executive Directors and senior management for any loss or termination of office or appointment to ensure that it is consistent with contractual terms and is otherwise fair and not excessive;
- (VII) to review and approve compensation arrangements relating to dismissal or removal of Directors for misconduct to ensure they are consistent with contractual terms and are otherwise reasonable and appropriate;

- (VIII) to ensure that no Director or any of his associates is involved in deciding his own remuneration:
- (IX) to perform other duties provided by the Stock Exchange Listing Rules and the ChiNext Market Listing Rules.

Article 157 The main responsibilities of the Nomination Committee include:

- (I) to review the structure, size and composition (including the skills, knowledge and experience) of the Board at least once a year and make recommendations regarding any proposed changes
- (II) to identify individuals suitably qualified to become Directors, select and nominate candidates of Directors or make recommendations to the Board in this regard;
- (III) to assess the independence of independent non-executive Directors;
- (IV) to make recommendations to the Board on the appointment or reappointment of the Directors and succession plan of the Directors (especially the chairman of the Board and the chief executive officer); and
- (V) to perform other duties provided by the Stock Exchange Listing Rules and the ChiNext Market Listing Rules.

Article 158 The Board may have a Strategy and Investment Committee, which is mainly responsible for analyzing long-term development strategies and significant investment decisions of the Company, and providing suggestions.

Article 159 Each Special Committee may engage an intermediary agency to provide professional advices at the expense of the Company.

Article 160 Each Special Committee shall be responsible for the Board and the proposals of each Special Committee shall be submitted to the Board for review and approval.

CHAPTER 6 PRESIDENT AND OTHER SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Section 1 President

Article 161 The Company has one President, who is appointed or removed by the Board, and several vice Presidents, who are appointed by the Board according to nomination by the President or removed by the Board. A Director may be appointed as a President, vice President or other senior management, but the chairman shall not act as a President.

Article 162 The President, vice Presidents, secretaries of the Board and chief financial officer of the Company are senior management of the Company.

If the senior management in office is required to be removed as specified in Article 193 hereof, is bared from accessing the securities market by CSRC or should not hold such position for other reasons, the Board shall immediately remove the senior management, from the date of becoming aware of such circumstance.

The president as referred to in the Articles of Association means manager in the Company Law, and the vice president therein means deputy manager in the Company Law.

Article 163 A person who holds an office other than that of the Director and the Supervisor in the controlling shareholder of the Company shall not act as a senior management of the Company.

The senior management of the Company shall only receive remuneration from the Company, not from the controlling shareholders on behalf of the Company.

Article 164 The President and other senior management serve for a term of 3 years and are eligible for re-election at the expiry of the term.

Article 165 The President shall be accountable to the Board and perform the following duties:

- (I) to be in charge of the C implement the resolutions of the Board and to report his/her work to the Board;
- (II) to organize and
- (III) to prepare a plan for establishing internal governing bodies of the Company, and adjust the internal organization structuring of the Company within the scope of authorization by the Board;
- (IV) ystem;
- (V) to formulate specific rules and systems of the Company in relation to daily operations and management;
- (VI) to recommend the Board for the appointment or dismissal of vice President and chief financial officer of the Company;
- (VII) to appoint or remove managers other than those who are subject to appointment or removal by the Board, and determine the remuneration and benefits of the managers;
- (VIII) to approve any equity investment of less than RMB100 million by the Company (including but not limited to establishment of a new company and joint venture, equity acquisition and participation in capital increase);
- (IX) to approve any fixed asset investment of less than RMB150 million (including but not limited to construction, technical transformation and asset acquisition projects);
- (X) to perform other duties granted by the Articles of Association or the Board.

The president shall formulate detailed working rules for the president and submit the same to the Board of Directors for approval and, upon such approval, implement such rules.

Article 166 The President may be present at the meetings of the Board, but shall have no voting rights if he is not a Director.

Article 167 The President of the Company shall bear the fiduciary and diligent obligations in accordance with the provisions of laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association in performing his/her duties.

Article 168 The senior management of the Company may resign before expiry of his/her term of service.

Section 2 Secretary of the Board

Article 169 The Company shall have a secretary to the Board.

Article 170 The secretary to the Board should be a natural person who have the requisite professional knowledge and experience and shall be appointed by the Board. The secretary to the Board shall primarily perform the following duties:

- (I) to ensure that the Company has complete constitution documents and records;
- (II) to ensure the preparation and submission of reports and documents by the Company as required by the competent authorities in accordance with laws;
- (III) entitled to access to the relevant records and documents are furnished with such records and documents in timely manner;
- (IV) to organize and prepare meeting materials, arrange relevant meeting affairs, and take charge of taking meeting minutes, ensure the accuracy of the records, and properly make and keep meeting documents and records, and actively understand the implementation of relevant resolutions, and report to the Board, important issues in the implementation, and provide suggestions;
- (V) to take charge of coordinating and organizing information disclosure of the Company, establish a sound system on information disclosure, participate in all meetings in relation to information disclosure, and in a timely manner, know significant operating decisions and relevant information of the Company.

Article 171 A Director or other senior management of the Company may concurrently act as the secretary to the Board. The Supervisors of the Company and the accountant of the accounting firm appointed by the Company shall not act as secretary to the Board of the Company.

If a Director serves as a secretary of the Board, and an action is required to be taken by a Director and a secretary of the Board separately, the person concurrently serving as a Director and a secretary of the Board shall not take such action in the capacity of both Director and a secretary of the Board.

CHAPTER 7 SUPERVISORY COMMITTEE

Section 1 Supervisors

Article 172 Directors, President and other senior management of the Company may not act concurrently as Supervisors.

Article 173 Supervisors shall comply with laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association and bear fiduciary and diligent duties to the Company. Supervisors are prohibited from abusing their power to accept bribes or other illegal income and from misappropriating the Compa properties.

Article 174 Each term of office of a Supervisor is three years and he may serve consecutive terms if re-elected upon expiration of his term.

Article 175 The term of Supervisors shall commence on the date on which the relevant resolution is

place of a retiring Supervisor upon expiry of his/her term or a Supervisor resigns before the expiry of his/her term resulting in the number of Supervisors to be less than the required number, the leaving Supervisor shall continue to perform his/her duties as a Supervisor in accordance with the provision of the laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association until a Supervisor is elected in his/her place.

Article 176 Supervisors shall ensure that the Company discloses information in a timely and fair manner and the information disclosed by the Company is true, accurate and complete, and provide written confirmation for the periodic reports. If it cannot guarantee the integrity, accuracy and completeness of the contents of securities issuance documents and regular reports or has disputes, it shall issue opinions and state reasons in the written confirmation and the Company shall disclose them. Where the Company refuses to disclose, Supervisors may directly apply for disclosing.

Article 177 A Supervisor may attend meetings of the Board, and make enquiry or suggestion regarding resolutions of meetings of the Board.

Article 178 A Supervisor may not make use of his/her connected relationship to harm the make indemnification.

Article 179 A Supervisor shall be personally liable for any loss suffered by the Company as a result of a violation by him of any laws, administrative regulations, departmental rules or the Articles of Association in the course of performing his/her duties.

Section 2 Supervisory Committee

Article 180 The Company shall have a Supervisory Committee. The Supervisory Committee shall consist of three Supervisors and have one chairman of the Supervisory Committee.

The Supervisory Committee shall consist of shareholder representatives and the C employee representatives and the percentage of employee representatives shall not be less than one-third. The shareholder representatives in the Supervisory Committee are elected and removed by the o the procedures specified in Article 99 hereof, and employee

employee meeting or otherwise democratically.

The election or removal of the chairman of the Supervisory Committee shall be subject to voting by more than two-thirds of the members of the Supervisory Committee.

If a Supervisor in office is required to be removed as specified in Article 193 hereof, is bared from accessing the securities market by CSRC or should not hold such position for other reasons, the Supervisory Committee shall immediately suspend the performance of duties by the Supervisor and

becoming aware of such circumstance.

Article 181 The Supervisory Committee shall perform the following duties:

(I)

- (II) to supervise the conducts of the Directors and senior management in discharge of their duties which are in breach of laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association;
- (III) to demand rectification from the Directors and senior management where their conducts are detrimental to the interests of the Company;
- (IV) to examine the financial information such as the financial reports, business reports and plans conduct reviews whenever queries arise, to authorize, in the name of the Company, certified public accountants and practicing auditors to conduct a re-examination;
- (V) to review securities issuance documents and regular reports prepared by the Board of Directors and propose written audit opinions and Supervisors shall sign on the written confirmation opinion;
- (VI) to propose convening of extraordinary general meeting;
- (VII) to represent the Company in negotiating with or in bringing legal action against the Directors;
- (VIII) other duties as stipulated by laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association or

Article 182 Supervisors have the right to access operation information of the Company and shall keep the information confidential. When Supervisory Committee perform duties, if necessary, they can engage professional institutions such as law firms and accounting firms to assist in their work with expenses to be borne by the Company.

Article 183 Meetings of the Supervisory Committee shall be convened at least every six (6) months. The written notice of any meeting shall be given to all Supervisors ten (10) days before the meeting. Interim meetings of the Supervisory Committee can be convened by the Supervisors. The written notice of any interim meeting shall be given to all Supervisors three (3) days before the meeting.

Article 184 A notice of the Supervisory Committee meeting shall include the following particulars: the date of the meeting, the place and duration of the meeting, the causes and issues to be discussed and the date of the notice.

Section 3 Resolutions of the Supervisory Committee

Article 185 The chairman of the Supervisory Committee shall convene and preside over Supervisory Committee meetings. In the event that the chairman of the Supervisory Committee is incapable of performing or not performing his duties, a Supervisor nominated by more than half of Supervisors shall convene and preside over the Supervisory Committee meetings.

Article 186 A meeting of the Supervisory Committee shall not be held unless it is attended by not less than two Supervisors. Each Supervisor shall have one vote. Resolutions of the Supervisory Committee shall be passed by two-thirds (2/3) or more of all Supervisors and signed by the Supervisors attending the meeting.

Article 187 A Supervisor shall attend meetings of the Supervisory Committee in person, or appoint in writing another Supervisor to attend the meeting on his/her behalf due to his/her absence.

The letter of authorization shall specify the name of the entrusted Supervisor, entrusted matter, authorities and period of validity and shall be signed by the entrusting Supervisor.

- **Article 188** The Supervisory Committee may request the Directors, President and other senior management of the Company, internal and external auditors to attend meetings of the Supervisory Committee and answer any concerned queries.
- **Article 189** Voting is conducted by a show of hands or open ballot at the meetings of the Supervisory Committee. Each Supervisor shall have one vote.
- **Article 190** The Supervisory Committee shall record the decisions made on the issues discussed at the meeting in the minutes, which shall be signed by the Supervisors present at the meeting.
- **Article 191** The Company shall be responsible for payment of all reasonable fees incurred in respect of employment of professionals such as solicitors, certified public accountants and practicing auditors in the exercise of the functions of the Supervisory Committee.

Article 192 Supervisors shall carry out their supervisory duties faithfully in accordance with laws, administrative regulations and the Articles of Association.

DIRECTORS, SUPERVISORS, PRESIDENT AND OTHER SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Article 193

Article 195 In addition to the obligations imposed by laws, administrative regulations or the listing

Supervisors, President and other senior management owes a duty to each shareholder, in the exercise of the functions and powers of the Company entrusted to him:

- (I) not to cause the Company to exceed the scope of business stipulated in its business license;
- (II) to act honestly and in the best interests of the Company;
- (III) out limitation) usurpation of opportunities which benefit the Company;
- (IV) not to expropriate the individual rights of shareholders, including (without limitation) rights to distributions and voting rights, except for a restructuring of the Company which has been Association.

Article 196 The Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company owe a duty, in the exercise of his powers and in the discharge of his duties, to exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances.

Article 197 The Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company shall perform his duties in accordance with the fiduciary principle and shall not put himself in a position where his duty and his interest may conflict. This principle includes (without limitation) discharging the following obligations:

- (I) to act honestly in the best interests of the Company;
- (II) to act within the scope of his powers and not to exceed such powers;
- (III) to exercise the discretion vested in him personally and not to allow himself to act under the control of another and, unless and to the extent permitted by laws, administrative regulations or with the informed consent of shareholders given in a general meeting, not to delegate the exercise of his discretion:
- (IV) to treat shareholders of the same class equally and to treat shareholders of different classes fairly;
- (V) unless otherwise provided for in the Articles of Association or except with the informed consent of the shareholders given in a general meeting, not to enter into any contract, transaction or arrangement with the Company;
- (VI) not to take advantage of the assets of the Company for his own benefit in any form without the informed consent of the shareholders given in a general meeting;

- (VII) not to exploit his position to accept bribes or other illegal income or expropriate the Compan the Company;
- (VIII) not to accept commissions in connection with t unless with the informed consent of the shareholders given in a general meeting;
- (IX) to comply with the Articles of Association, to perform his official duties faithfully, to protect is position and power in the Company to advance his own interests;
- (X) not to compete with the Company in any way, unless with the informed consent of the shareholders given in a general meeting;
- (XI) not to appropriate the capital of the Company or to loan such funds to others, not to deposit the funds of the Company in their own or other personal bank accounts, or provide assets of the Company as guaranty for the shareholders of the Company or others;
- (XII) not to release any confidential information relating to the Company which he has obtained during his term in office, without the informed consent of the shareholders in a general

disclosure of such information to the court or other governmental authorities is permitted if:

- 1. disclosure is required by law;
- 2. public interests so requires;
- 3. the interests of the relevant Director, Supervisor, President or other senior management so requires.

Article 198 The Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company shall not direct the foll

Connected Persons
he is prohibited from doing:

- (I) the spouse or minor child of the Directors, Supervisors, President or other senior management of the Company;
- (II) the trustee of the Directors, Supervisors, President or other senior management of the Company or of any person described in item (I) of this Article;
- (III) the partner of the Directors, Supervisors, President or other senior management of the Company or any person referred to in items (I) and (II) of this Article;
- (IV) a company in which the Directors, Supervisors, President or other senior management of the Company, whether alone or jointly with the persons referred to in items (I), (II) and (III) of this Article or other Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company, have de facto controlling interest;

(V) the Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of a company which is being controlled in the manner set out in item (IV) of this Article.

Article 199 The fiduciary duties of the Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company do not necessarily cease with the termination of their tenure. The duty of confidentiality in respect of trade secrets of the Company survives the termination of their tenure. Other duties may continue for such period in fair principle, depending on the time which has lapsed between the termination and the act concerned and the circumstances and terms under which the relationship with the Company was terminated.

Article 200 Unless otherwise provided by Article 57 herein, Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company may be relieved of liability for specific breaches of duties by the informed con

Article 201 Where a Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management of the Company is in any way, directly or indirectly, materially interested in a contract, transaction or arrangement or proposed contract, transaction or arrangement with the Company (other than his/her contract of service with the Company), he/she shall declare the nature and extent of his/her interests to the Board at the earliest opportunity, whether or not the related matters under normal circumstances is otherwise subject to the approval of the Board.

Article 202 Unless the interested Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management of the Company has disclosed such interest to the Board as required under Article 201 herein and the matter has been approved by the Board at a meeting where he was not counted in the quorum and had refrained from voting, the Company shall have the rights to revoke the contract, transaction or arrangement, except where the other party is a bona fide party acting without knowledge of the breach of obligation by the Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management concerned.

Article 203 A Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management of the Company shall be deemed to have some interest in a certain contract, transaction or arrangement in which a Connected Person of such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management has some interest.

Article 204 In the event that a Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management of the Company gives a written notice to the Board before the Company considers to enter into the contract, transaction or arrangement for the first time, stating that due to the contents of the notice, such Director, Supervisor, President and senior management of the Company has an interest in the contract, transaction or arrangement that may subsequently be made by the Company, such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management shall be deemed, for the purposes of the preceding Articles of this Chapter, to have disclosed his/her interest, insofar as attributable to the scope stated in the notice.

Article 205 The Company shall not in any manner pay taxes for or on behalf of a Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management.

Article 206 The Company shall not directly or indirectly extend a loan to or provide any guarantee to a Director, Supervisor, President and other se parent company or any of their respective Connected Persons.

The following transactions are not subject to the above prohibition:

- (I) the provision by the Company of a loan or a guarantee of a loan to its subsidiaries;
- (II) the provision by the Company of a loan or a guarantee of a loan or any other funds to any of its Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management to meet expenditure incurred by him for the purposes of the Company or for the purpose of enabling him to perform his/her duties, in accordance with the general meeting;
- (III) the Company may make a loan to or provide a loan guarantee to any of the relevant Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management or their respective Connected Persons on normal commercial terms, provided that the ordinary course of business of the Company should include the lending of money or the provision of loan guarantees.

Article 207 A loan made by the Company in breach of the preceding Article shall be forthwith repayable by the recipient of the loan regardless of the terms of the loan.

Article 208 A loan guarantee provided by the Company in breach of item (I) of Article 206 of the Articles of Association shall not be enforceable against the Company unless:

- (I) the guarantee was provided in connection with a loan to a Connected Person of any of Directors, Supervisors, President and other senior management of the Company or its parent company and the lender were not aware of the relevant circumstances;
- (II) the collateral provided by the Company has been lawfully disposed of by the lender to a bona fide purchaser.

Article 209 For the purposes of the preceding Articles of this Chapter, the include an act whereby a guarantor assumes its liability or provides property to guarantee in order to secure the performance of obligations by an obligator.

Article 210 In addition to any rights and remedies provided by the laws and administrative regulations, where a Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management of the Company breaches the duties which he owes to the Company, the Company has a right:

- (I) to demand such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management to compensate it for losses sustained by the Company as a result of such breach;
- (II) to rescind any contract or transaction which has been entered into between the Company and such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management or between the Company and a third party (where such third party knows or should have known that such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management representing the Company has breached his duties owed to the Company);

- (III) to demand such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management to account for profits made as a result of the breach of his duties;
- (IV) to recover any monies which should have been received by the Company and which were received by such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management instead, including (without limitation) commissions;
- (V) to demand repayment of interest earned or which may have been earned by such Director, Supervisor, President and other senior management on monies that should have been paid to the Company.

Article 211 The Company shall enter into written contracts with Directors and Supervisors of the and disclose to shareholders, the remuneration of Directors, Supervisors and senior management. The above emoluments include:

- (I) emoluments in respect of his/her service as a Director, Supervisor or senior management of the Company;
- (II) emoluments in respect of his/her service as a Director, Supervisor or senior management of a subsidiary of the Company;
- (III) emoluments in respect of other services for the management of the Company and its subsidiary;
- (IV) funds received by such directors or Supervisors as compensation for their loss of position or for their retirement.

A Director or Supervisor may not sue the Company for such benefits due to him on the grounds of the foregoing matters, except for under such contract as mentioned above.

Article 212 The contracts regarding emoluments entered into by and between the Company and its Directors and Superv

Directors and Supervisors shall, subject to the prior approval of the ing, have the rights to receive compensation or other payment for loss of their position or for their retirement. For

following occasions:

- (I) anyone makes a tender offer to all the shareholders;
- (II) anyone making a tender offer aims at that the offeror becomes a controlling shareholder which has the same definition as that provided in Article 58 herein.

If the relevant Director or Supervisor fails to comply with this Article, any fund received by him/her shall belong to those persons that have sold their shares as a result of their acceptance of the foregoing offer, and the expenses incurred from the distribution of such fund on a pro rata basis shall be borne by the relevant Director and Supervisor and may not be paid out of such fund.

CHAPTER 9 FINANCIAL AND ACCOUNTING SYSTEM, PROFIT DISTRIBUTION AND AUDIT

Section 1 Financial and Accounting System and Profit Distribution

Article 213 The Company shall establish its financial and accounting system in accordance with the laws, administrative regulations and the provisions of relevant departments of the PRC.

Article 214 The Company shall prepare the financial reports at the end of each accounting year. The financial reports shall be examined and verified in a manner prescribed by laws.

Article 215 The Board of the Company shall place before the shareholders at every annual ts which the relevant laws, administrative regulations and directives promulgated by local governments and competent authorities concerned require the Company to prepare.

Article 216

the Company ch shareholder shall be entitled to obtain a copy of the financial reports referred to in this Chapter.

The financial reports specified in the preceding paragraph shall include report of the Board, balance sheet (including all documents which shall be attached in accordance with laws of the PRC or other laws and administrative regulations), income statement (profit statement), income and expenditure statement (cash flow statement) or (subject to relevant laws of the PRC) summary financial report approved by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

The Company shall deliver or send to each shareholder of H Shares by prepaid mail at the address registered in the register of shareholders the report of directors and the said report not later than twenty-one days before t

Article 219 The Company shall, within the timeframe specified in laws, administrative regulations, rules of departments, normative documents and the listing rules of the stock exchange in the place where Shares of the Company are listed, and in accordance with relevant requirements of the CSRC and the stock exchange, disclose regular reports. The annual report should be disclosed within four months after the end of each accounting year; the half-yearly report should be disclosed within two months after the end of the first half of each accounting year; and the quarterly report should be disclosed within one

quarterly report should not be earlier than the time of publication of the annual report for the preceding year.

Where the Company foresees a fa

The Board of Directors of the Company shall take various factors into consideration, including its industry features, development stages, business operation model and profitability as well as whether it has any substantial capital expenditure arrangements, and differentiate the following circumstances to propose a differentiated policy for cash dividend distribution pursuant to the procedures stipulated in the Articles of Association:

- (I) where the Company is in a developed stage with no substantial capital expenditure arrangements, the dividend distributed in the form of cash shall not be less than 80% of the profit distribution;
- (II) where the Company is in a developed stage with substantial capital expenditure arrangements, the dividend distributed in the form of cash shall not be less than 40% of the profit distribution;
- (III) where the Company is in a developing stage with substantial capital expenditure arrangements, the dividend distributed in the form of cash shall not be less than 20% of the profit distribution.

In the case that it is difficult to d has significant capital expenditure arrangements, the profit distribution may be dealt with pursuant to the provisions in the item (3) above.

The profit distribution plan of the Company shall be proposed and prepared by the Board of Directors in accordance with the provisions of the Articles of Association and the actual operating condition of the Company. When formulating and considering the profit distribution plan, especially the specific proposal on cash dividend distribution, the Board of Directors shall conduct research and analysis on certain matters such as the timing, conditions, minimum proportion and conditions for adjustment in respect of the cash dividend distribution, and the independent non-executive Directors shall expressly give their independent opinions on such proposal. Independent non-executive Directors may solicit opinion of minority shareholders, put forth profit distribution proposal and submit it directly to the Board of Directors for consideration.

The profit distribution plan of the Company shal for approval after being considered and passed by the Board of Directors. Before the cash dividend distribution plan is consid o proactively communicate and interact with Shareholders, in particular, the minority shareholders, and the Company shall fully listen to the opinions and demands of minority shareholders and timely answer the questions raised by minority Shareholders.

The Company shall disclose in details in its annual report the formulation and implementation of the cash dividend policy, and state the following matters with specific explanations:

- (I) whether the policy is in compliance with the requirements of the Articles of Association or the
- (II) whether the basis and ratio of the distribution of dividends are clear;
- (III) whether the relevant decision-making procedures and systems are sound;

- (IV) whether the independent non-executive Directors have duly performed their duties;
- (V) whether there are enough channels for minority shareholders to express their views and concerns, and whether their legal interests are sufficiently protected, etc..

If the cash dividend policy is to be adjusted or altered, it shall be disclosed in details whether the conditions and procedures of such adjustments or alternation is in compliance and transparent.

Article 226 After a resolution is made on a profit distribution plan a meeting, the Board shall complete the distribution of dividends (or shares) within 2 months following the eral meeting.

Article 227 The Company shall appoint receiving agents on behalf of the holders of overseas-listed Foreign Shares to receive on behalf of such shareholders dividends declared and all other monies owing by the Company in respect of such shares to be paid to the holders.

The receiving agents appointed by the Company shall meet the requirements of the laws or the relevant provisions of the stock exchanges in the place where the Company is listed.

The receiving agents appointed on behalf of holders of H Shares shall be a company registered as a trust company under the Trustee Ordinance of Hong Kong.

Subject to relevant laws, administrative regulations and rules of China and requirements of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange, all dividends unclaimed for 6 years or more following the date of the declaration of the dividends, may be forfeited by the Company.

The Company shall have the right to terminate the delivery of the dividend coupon through the postal service to a holder of H Shares, but the Company may only exercise such right after the dividend coupon is not cashed twice in succession. The Company may also exercise such right after the dividend coupon is not delivered to the recipient for the first time and was thus returned.

The Company shall have the right to sell the shares held by a holder of H Shares who is not available for contact in such a way as is considered appropriate by the Board, but this shall observe the following conditions:

- (I) the Company has distributed dividend to relevant shares for at least 3 times within 12 years, during which the dividend is unclaimed; and
- (II) after the 12-year period expires, the Company shall publish an announcement in newspapers, specifying the intent to sell the shares, and notify the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

Section 2 Internal Audit

Article 228 The Company shall conduct internal audit system and assign full-time auditors to conduct internal audit and supervision on the revenues and expenditures and economic activities of the Company.

Article 229 The internal audit system and the duties of the auditing staff of the Company shall come into effect upon the approval of the Board. The officer-in-charge of the audit team shall be responsible to and report to the Board.

Section 3 Appointment of Accounting Firm

Article 230 The Company shall appoint an independent accounting firm which is qualified under the relevant regulations of China to audit the annual financial reports and other financial reports of the Company.

The first accounting firm of the Company could be appointed by the founding meeting before the nd the term of the office of the first accounting firm shall be

The Board could discharge the duties aforesaid where the founding meeting fails to do so.

Article 231 The accounting firm appointed by the Company shall hold office for a period commencing from the conclusion of this annual general meeting until the conclusion of the next annual shar

Article 232 The Company guarantees that it shall provide true and complete accounting evidences, books, financial and accounting reports and other accounting data to the accountant engaged without any refusal, withholding and false information.

Article 233 The accounting firm engaged by the Company shall enjoy the following rights:

- (I) to have the access to the account book, records or vouchers of the Company at any time, and have the right to require the Directors, President or other senior management of the Company to provide relevant materials and statements;
- (II) to require the Company to take every reasonable measure to obtain the materials and statements of the subsidiaries necessary for the accounting firm to perform its duties;
- (III) to attend the general meeting, obtain the meeting notices any shareholder is entitled to or other information related to the meeting, and address any general meeting over the issues concerning the accounting firm.

Article 234 If there is a vacancy of the office of the accounting firm, the Board may fill up the vacancy by appointing an accounting firm before convening the general meeting. But during the period when the vacancy subsists, if the Company has other accounting firm in office, such firm can continue to carry out the relevant duty.

Article 235 The general meeting may dismiss any accounting firm through an ordinary resolution before the term of such accounting firm expires, regardless of the contract made by the Company with such accounting firm. If the relevant accounting firm enjoys the right to claim compensation from the Company because of the disengagement, the relevant rights shall not be influenced by this provision.

Article 236 The remuneration of the accounting firm or the method of determining the remuneration shall

Article 237 The appointment, removal and non-reappointment of an accounting firm shall be resolved by the sharehol meeting and shall be filed with the CSRC.

firm which is not holding a current position to fill any vacancy of the position of the accounting firm, or to renew the engagement of an accounting firm engaged by the Board to fill up the vacancy, or to dismiss an accounting firm before the expiry of its term of appointment, such matters shall be handled pursuant to the following provisions:

(I) before dispatch or dismissal is delivered to the accounting firm to be appointed or to leave its office or already retired in the relevant accounting year.

Leaving office shall include the dismissal, resignation and retirement for an accounting firm.

- (II) if the accounting firm to leave its office makes any statement in writing and requires the statement to be informed to shareholders by the Company, unless being too late for the receipt of such statement, the Company shall take the following measures:
 - 1. making instructions on the notice to the resolution that the leaving accounting firm has made such a statement;
 - 2. copies of such a statement as the annex to the notice shall be sent to every shareholder who is entitled to the notice in such manner set forth in the Articles of Association.
- (III) if the Company fails to deliver such statement made by the relevant accounting firm in accordance with the provisions in item (II) of this Article, the accounting firm concerned may complaints.
- (IV) the accounting firm to leave office is entitled to attend the following meetings:
 - 1. the shareholder eting at which its term of office shall expire;
 - 2. dismissal shall be filled;
 - 3. that it takes initiative to render.

The accounting firm to leave office is entitled to receive all notices or other information related to the foregoing meetings, and to speak at the foregoing meetings regarding such matters related to it as the former accounting firm of the Company.

Article 238

decides to remove such accounting firm or not to renew the appointment thereof. The accounting firm shall be entitled to make representations when the resolution regarding the removal of the accounting firm

ny impropriety existing in the

Company.

- (I) An accounting firm may resign by depositing a written resignation notice at the registered office of the Company. The resignation notice shall become effective on the date of such deposit or on such later date stipulated in such notice. Such notice shall contain the following statements:
 - 1. a statement to the effect that there are no circumstances in connection with its resignation which should be brought to the notice of the shareholders or creditors of the Company; or
 - 2. a statement of other circumstances considered necessary.
- (II) The Company shall send a copy of the above written notice to the competent authority within fourteen (14) days after receiving such notice. If the notice contains item 2 statement abovementioned, a copy of s inspection. The Company shall also send a copy of such statements by prepaid mail to every shareholder who is entitled to the financial report of the Company at the address registered in the register of shareholders.
- (III) accountable affair referred to in item 2 of (I) of this Article, it may require the Board to convene an extraordinary general meeting for the explanation of the circumstances regarding to its resignation.

CHAPTER 10 NOTICE AND ANNOUNCEMENT

Section 1 Notice

Article 239 A notice of the Company shall be delivered by:

- (I) hand;
- (II) mail, fax and email;
- (III) by way of publication of an announcement on the website of the Company and the website designated by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange;
- (IV) other means specified by the Articles of Association or recognized by relevant regulatory bodies in the place where shares of the Company are listed.

The Company may serve a notice to the shareholders whose registered address are located outside Hong Kong.

Article 240 The notice sent by the Company shall allow sufficient time for shareholders whose registered addresses are in Hong Kong to exercise their rights or act according to the notice.

Where a notice is served by way of announcement, upon the publication of such announcement, all relevant persons shall be deemed to have received the notice.

Unless the context otherwi announcements
shall mean, in relation to announcements to holders of Domestics Shares or announcements required by
the relevant provisions and the Articles of Association to be published in the PRC, such announcements
published in the website of the stock exchange where the Domestic Shares of the Company are listed and
the media meeting the conditions stipulated by the securities regulatory authorities under the State
Council; or, in relation to announcements to shareholders of H Shares or announcements required by the
relevant provisions and the Articles of Association to be published in Hong Kong, such announcements

Exchange and

other websites stipulated by the Stock Exchange Listing Rules from time to time in accordance with the requirements of the Stock Exchange Listing Rules.

Article 241 livered by announcement or serve a written notice to shareholders.

Article 242 The meeting notice of convening the meeting of the Board shall be delivered by serving a written notice or email to all Directors.

Article 243 The meeting notice of convening the meeting of the Supervisory Committee shall be delivered by serving a written notice or email to all Supervisors.

Article 244 Unless otherwise stipulated in the Articles of Association, corporate communication (as defined in the Stock Exchange Listing Rules), such as notices, information or written statements, sent to holders of H Shares by the Company may be delivered by hand or by prepaid post to the registered address of each holder of H Shares. The Company may deliver its corporate communication in electronic way in accordance with the provisions of the Stock Exchange Listing Rules, provided that the Company has made appropriate arrangements and is in compliance with the provisions of the Stock Exchange Listing Rules regarding delivery of corporate c

CHAPTER 11 MERGER, DIVISION, CAPITAL INCREASE, CAPITAL REDUCTION, DISSOLUTION AND LIQUIDATION

Section 1 Merger, Division, Capital Increase and Capital Reduction

Article 246 The merger or division of the Company shall be proposed by the Board, and upon approval in accordance with the procedures provided in the Articles of Association, it shall go through relevant examination and approval formalities according to the laws. A shareholder objecting to merger or division of the Company may require the Company or the shareholders who are in favor of such merger or division to acquire his/her shares at a fair price. A special document about the content of the resolution on merger or division of the Company shall be made for inspection by the shareholders.

The aforesaid documents shall also be sent by mail to holders of H shares of the Company.

Article 247 Merger of the Company may take the form of absorption or establishment of a new company.

Article 248 In the event of a merger, the merging parties shall execute a merger agreement and prepare a balance sheet and an inventory of assets. The Company shall notify its creditors within ten (10) and shall publish an announcement in newspapers

thirty (30) days of receiving such notice from the Company or, for creditors who do not receive the notice, within forty-five (45) days from the date of the public notice, to demand the Company to settle its debts or provide a guarantee for such debt.

Article 249

The registered capital of the Company after reduction shall not be less than the statutory minimum amount.

Article 253 Changes in particulars of the companies as a result of merger or division must be registered with the registration authorities in accordance with the laws. Cancellation of a company shall be registered in accordance with the laws when a company is disso

Article 256 If the Board decides that the Company shall be liquidated (except for such liquidation

convened for such purpose shall include a statement to the effect that the Board has made full inquiry into the position of the Company and that the Board is of the opinion that the Company can pay off its debts in full within 12 months after the liquidation has commenced.

Upon passing of the resolution to liquidate the Company at the sha functions and powers of the Board shall cease immediately.

eting on the Liquidation Co

business of the Company and the progress of the liquidation at least once per year. It shall make a final

Article 257 The Liquidation Committee shall exercise the following powers during the liquidation period:

- (I) to notify creditors or issue public notices;
- (II)
- (III) to deal with the Com
- (IV) to pay any tax overdue as well as tax amounts arising from the process of liquidation;
- (V) to claim credits and pay off debts;
- (VI) to handle the surplus assets of the Company after its debts have been paid off;
- (VII) to represent the Company in civil lawsuits.

Article 258

- (III) payment of outstanding taxes;
- (IV)
- (V) distribution to the shareholders according to the class and proportion of their respective shareholdings.

The Company shall continue to exist during the liquidation period, although it shall not engage in distributed to the shareholders before repayment is made in accordance to the foregoing provisions.

Article 261 Should the Liquidation Committee find that the properties of the Company are insufficient for clearing off the debts after liquidating the properties of the Company and preparing the balance sheets and inventory of assets, it shall immediately apply to the court of relevant jurisdiction to

Company, the Liquidation Committee shall hand over the liquidation matters to the court of relevant jurisdiction.

Article 262 Following the completion of the liquidation of the Company, the Liquidation Committee shall prepare a liquidation report, a income and expenditure statement and financial accounts in respect of the liquidation period and, after verification thereof by a certified public accountant in China,

jurisdiction for confirmation.

meeting or court of relevant jurisdiction, the Liquidation Committee shall submit the same to the company registration authority to apply for de-registration of the Company, and to announce that the Company is terminated.

Article 263 The members of the Liquidation Committee shall devote themselves to their duties and fulfill their obligations of liquidation according to laws. None of the members of the Liquidation Committee may take any bribe or any other illegal proceeds by taking advantage of his/her position, nor may he/she misappropriate any of the properties of the Company.

Where any members of the Liquidation Committee cause any loss to the Company or any creditor with intention or due to gross negligence, he/she shall be liable to make compensation.

Article 264 Where the Company is declared bankruptcy in accordance with laws, it shall implement bankruptcy liquidation in accordance with the laws relating to bankruptcy of enterprise.

CHAPTER 12 AMENDMENT TO ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION

Article 265 The Company may amend the Articles of Association in accordance with the laws, administrative laws and the Articles of Association. Under any one of the following circumstances, the Company shall amend its articles of association:

- (I) after amendment has been made to the Company Law or relevant laws or administrative regulations, the contents of the Articles of Association conflict with the amended laws or administrative regulations;
- (II) the changes that the Company have undergone are not in consistence with the records made in the Articles of Association;

(III) should be amended.

Article 266 Where the amendments to the Articles of Association involves the Mandatory Provisions, such amendments shall be made according to the relevant laws and regulations and approved by the CSRC. Where amendments involve registration matters of the Company, procedures for alteration of registration shall be dealt with in accordance with the law.

Article 267

general meeting of the Company. Where the amendments to the Articles of Association approved by the amendments shall be submitted to the relevant competent authorities for approval.

Article 268 The Board shall amend the Articles of Association according to the authorization of the

Article 269 Any amendment to the Articles of Association that involves information to be disclosed as required by the laws and regulations, shall be publicly announced as required.

CHAPTER 13 SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

Article 270 The Company shall comply with the following rules in settling disputes:

(I) whenever any disputes or claims concerning the affairs of the Company arise from any rights or obligations as provided in the Articles of Association, the Company Law and other relevant laws and administrative regulations between a holder of overseas-listed Foreign Shares and the Company, between a holder of overseas-listed Foreign Shares and a Director or Supervisor or President or other senior management of the Company, and between a holder of overseas-listed Foreign Shares and a holder of Domestic Shares, the parties concerned shall resolve such disputes and claims through arbitration.

Where a dispute or claim described above is submitted for arbitration, the entire dispute or claim shall be resolved through arbitration; all persons who have a cause of action based on the same facts giving rise to the dispute or claim or whose participation is necessary for the resolution of such dispute or claim, if they are shareholders, Directors, Supervisors or Presidents or other senior management of the Company or the Company, shall submit to arbitration.

Disputes over who is a shareholder and over the register of members do not have to be resolved through arbitration.

- (II) the party seeking arbitration may select to have the dispute or claim arbitrated either by the China International Economic and Trade Arbitration Commission in accordance with its arbitration rules or by the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre in accordance with its securities arbitration rules. Once the party seeking arbitration submits a dispute or claim to arbitration, the other party must submit to the arbitral institution selected by the party seeking the arbitration. If the party seeking arbitration selects to arbitrate the dispute or claim at the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre, then either party may apply to have such arbitration conducted in Shenzhen according to the securities arbitration rules of the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre.
- (III) if any disputes or claims are settled by way of arbitration in accordance with item (I), the laws s Republic of China shall apply, except as otherwise provided in the laws and administrative regulations.
- (IV) the award of the arbitral institution is final and shall be binding on the parties thereto.

CHAPTER 14 SUPPLEMENTARY ARTICLES

Article 271 The Articles of Association are in Chinese. In case of any inconsistency between the Articles of Association and those in other languages or other versions, the Articles of Association in Chinese which are most recently filed with the Market Supervision Administration of Shenzhen shall prevail.

Article 272 no less than within no more than beyond under over exceeding exclusive.

In the Arti **actual controller**Company but is able to actually govern actions of the Company through investment relationship, agreement or other arrangements.

In connected transaction interested shareholder connected Director

accounting firm auditor

Article 273 The Articles of Association shall be considered and passed by a special resolution at a

Appendices to the Articles of Association shall include the Rules of Procedure for the General Meeting, the Rules of Procedure for the Board of Directors and the Rules of Procedure for the Supervisory Committee.

Article 274 Any matter which is in conflict with the laws, administrative regulations, other relevant regulatory documents and provisions of the listing rules where the shares of the Company are listed as promulgated from time to time, the laws, administrative regulations, other relevant regulatory documents and provisions of the listing rules where the shares of the Company are listed shall prevail.

Article 275 The Articles of Association are subject to interpretation by the Board of the Company, which may, in accordance with the Articles of Association, formulate detailed rules, which shall not conflict with the Articles of Association.

CIMC Vehicles (Group) Co., Ltd. 31 May 2022